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REAUTHORIZATION OF PROGRAMS UNDER THE 
JUSTICE SYSTEM IMPROVEMENT ACT OF 1979 

THURSDAY, JUNE 10, 1982 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 

Washington, D.C. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:26 a.m., in room 

2337, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William J. Hughes 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Hughes and Sawyer. 
Also present: Hayden W. Gregory, chief counsel; Eric Sterling, 

assistant counsel; and Deborah K. Owen, associate counsel. 
Mr. HUGHES. The Subcommittee on Crime will come to order. 
I want to apologize for getting underway a little late, but, as you 

may know, we just had a very important vote on the journal. 
Today marks our first hearing on reauthorization of the Justice 

System Improvement Act of 1979. That act authorizes the so-called 
OJARS family of programs, OJARS, of course, being the acronym 
for Office of Justice Assistance, Research and Statistics. 

The OJARS programs include LEAA, which has not been funded 
for some 2 years, and which was closed down---on April 15 of this 
year; the Federal criminal justice research program of the National 
Institute of Justice; and the statistics program of the Bureau of 
Justice Statistics. Also within the OJARS family, but separately 
authorized, and therefore not directly before us today, is a program 
known as the fourth box, the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delin­
quency Prevention, or OJJDP. 

This administration has tried for some 2 years to get Congress to 
declare this program to be, as I understand it, successfully complet­
ed and closed down. The Congress to date, has refused to do so. We 
will be interested in hearing from the Department of Justice today 
whether the administration still proposes to terminate OJJDP, 
leaving only two boxes-the National Institute of Justice and the 
Bureau of Justice Statistics, in the deteriorating arsenal of Federal 
crime-fighting assistance for State and local criminal justice sys­
tems. 

This hearing was originally scheduled to be held exactly 1 week 
earlier, but we had to postpone it at the last minute. I regret 
having had to do this, but I hope none of our participants or guests 
were inconvenienced by this particular change. 

Let me explain why I thought it necessary to do so. On March 2, 
Congressman Rodino wrote the Attorney General calling attention 
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to the fact that the Congressional Budget Act requires the adminis­
tration to furnish to the Congress, by May 15 of this year, its rec­
ommendations for reauthorization of the programs of the Justice 
System Improvement Act. Chairman Rodino's letter also invited in­
formal discussion between staff of our committee and Justice De­
partment personnel in the course of developing the proposal due to 
be submitted on May 15. 

Finally, the March 2 letter set a hearing date of June 2, later 
changed to June 3, at which we would take testimony from the 
Justice Department on their particular proposal. This date was 
chosen to give us a couple of weeks to study this important legisla­
tion before the formal hearing. 

Unfortunately, our offer to work together with the Department 
on reauthorization legislation received no response whatsoever. 
May 15 came and went with no respons1e. The Department finally 
furnished testimony on a proposed bill near the end of the day on 
June 2, the day before the hearing. It just was not possible for us to 
become familiar with the 29-page bill in the time remaining, there­
fore making it necessary to postpone the hearing. 

I realize that the Department of Justice does not have final au­
thority on the substance or form of its testimony before Congress. 
Nonetheless, it is the Department that represents the administra­
tion on this matter, and it is the Department of Justice to which 
we must address our dissatisfaction in not receiving, in a timely 
fashion, information for a hearing scheduled 3 months in advance. 

The Attorney General recently and unilaterally informed our 
committee that he was imposing a 2-week rule under which depart­
mental witnesses would be furnished for congressional hearings, 
only if written notice was received 2 weeks in advance. 

Although I believe we must sometimes make exceptions for 
emergency situations, I do not object to a general policy of giving 
the executive branch at least 2 weeks' notice for congressional tes­
timony. This subcommittee was already applying such a policy to 
the extent possible. What we are saying is that we expect some sort 
of reciprocity, and last week's developments were notably lacking 
in this regard. 

Turning to the substance of the administration's proposal, I must 
note that the most striking and most disappointing feature of the 
proposal lies in what it does not contain. I refer to the fact that no 
authorization is requested for any direct Federal assistance for 
State and local crime fighting. The administration has opposed pro­
posals to strengthen our Nation's ability to fight crime if it costs 
any money. 

The effects of inflation in the late 1970's have seriously eroded 
our Nation's law enforcement budget in real terms. Comparatively, 
the defense budget has experienced 3 years of substantial real 
growth: over 3 percent in 1980, over 12 percent in fiscal year 1981, 
and over 10 percent for fiscal year 1982. 

The American people, when polled, state that reducing crime is 
just as important an issue as strengthening national defense. But 
the administration has refused to ask for the money that is neces­
sary. 

H.R. 4481, the Justice Assistance Act, as passed by the House of 
Representatives on February 2, would be authorized at $190 million 
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for each of the next 2 years. This compares to a military defense 
budget proposed for 1983 of between $240 to $250 billion, increasing 
to $280 to $290 billion in 1985. 

The justice assistance sum would be less than one-tenth of 1 per­
cent of the military budget. In fact, the entire Department of Jus­
tice budget would be roughly 1 percent of the size of the Depart­
men t of Defense budget. 

I do not believe that we need to lower the military budget to pro­
vide for law enforcement. But we must remember that the first 
line of defense is right here in this country. And considering the 
enormous sums spent for national defense, the sum we spend for 
real and immediate day-to-day protection is a tiny drop in the 
bucket. Even if we doubled the size of that drop, it would still be a 
tiny drop in the budget bucket, but one that could have a positive 
impact on violent crime and improvement in the criminal justice 
system. 

The administration's proposal raises some important questions 
regarding the structure of the Federal Research and Statistics' pro­
grams, the only two OJARS programs which the administration 
proposes to continue, and which we will examine after we hear the 
testimony of Associate Deputy Attorney General Stanley Morris. 

The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Michigan, Mr. 
Sawyer. 

Mr. SAWYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no opening com­
ments at this time. 

lVlr. HUGHES. Very well. Our witness this morning is Stanley 
Morris, the Associate Deputy Attorney General, Department of 
Justice. Mr. Morris has been with the Justice Department since 
February 1981. He is responsible for budget, personnel, and man­
agement issues. Previously, Mr. Morris was Deputy Assistant Di­
rector of Regulations Policy of the Office of Management and 
Budget. 

Mr. Morris, we welcome you to the hearing this morning. We 
have your statement, which, without objection, will be made a part 
of the record in full. I might add that there is no significance to 
this room and all the foot soldiers you see, though we are trying to 
step up our war on crime. [Laughter.] 

Mr. MORRIS. Mr. Chairman, I suspect this is the smallest amount 
of money ever discussed in this hearing room. [Laughter.] 

Mr. HUGHES. I suspect you are right. You are absolutely correct. 
[Laughter.] 

You may proceed as you see fit. 

TESTIMONY OF STANLEY E. MORRIS, ASSOCIATE DEPUTY AT­
TORNEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, ACCOMPA­
NIED BY ROBERT DIEGELMAN, ACTING DIRECTOR OF THE 
OFFICE OF JUSTICE ASSISTANCE, RESEARCH AND STATISTICS 

Mr. MORRIS. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Sawyer, the Department of Jus-
tice appreciates this opportunity to appear before your committee 
to discuss the Justice Department's proposed legislation for the 
reauthorization of certain functions currently authorized under the 
terms of the Justice System Improvement Act of 1979. 
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Before I 'procee~, I would like to apologize to the committee for 
t~e delay~ In getting our testimony and the legislation up here We 
wIll genUInely try to do better in the future. . 
l' ~s dYOU know, the statutory authority for the programs estab-
IS,e under t~e JS~A will expire September 30 of next year. As a 

prelUde to a dIscussIOn of the status and the future of these units 
It ~ay bt useful t? .briefly sketch the events that brought them t~ 
theIr present condItIOn. 
19t5' you k~ow, the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 

estabhsh~~ LEAA and, with it, the first Federal block -grant 
LEgram pr<?V~~Ing fun~s to State and local units of government. 
d AA was InItially desIgned to f~cus on four basic objectives: the 
. evelopment of State comprehensIve planning for criminal justice 
ImI?rovements; the provision of technical and financial assistance 
to Improve and strengthen law enforcement and criminal justice' 
rese~rch and development projects to improve criminal justice op~ 
eratIOns; and finally,. to develop and transfer new techniques and 
m~t~ods to reduce CrIme and to detect apprehend and rehabI'II't t crImInals. ',a e 

In 1970 Congre~s ex~ended LEAA authorization and added a new 
part E to the l?asic legIslation providing for block and discretionary 
grants exclusIvely for corrections-related programs. The Crime 
~EXXAol Act of 1973 further amended the 1968 act and extended the 

" pr?gram f~r another 3 years. In the process, numerous ad-
ml~IstratIve requIrements were added to the program leading to 
an Increased ;edtape burden on State and local govern~ents. 

Tfte followIng yea~, Congress enacted the Juvenile Justice and 
Dehnque~cy P:ev~ntI?n Act of 1974. This legislation established a 
sepa:ate JuvenIle Justice program to be administered by LEAA It 
prOVIded formul~ and discretionary grants to State and local gov­
ernment~ and prIvate nonprofit organizations. 
. The pr~ma!y ~ocus .of t~e pro~am as mandated by the Ie . slation 
IS t.he deI~stItu~IOnahzatIOn of Juvenile status offenders anfa se a­
ratl<;>ll of JuvenIle offenders from adult offenders The act al p 
tabhshed t~e National Institute of Juvenile Justi~e and D l' so es­
cy PreventIOn. e mquen-

leJe~e ~:~ite$~05975~lfEAA aaPropriations r~a~hed their highest 
time 'until the prese:::~ lOn, an dropped precIpItously from that 

I~ 1976 Co~gress enacted the Public Safety Officers Benefit Act <t 
~hlCh authorIzes LEAA to provide payments of $50 000 t th ' 
Vivors of public safety officers killed in the line of d~ty That e sur-
beath 19J~' the LEAA authorization was again extended for 3 ;::::.: 

>' e :r:Ime Control Act of 1976, and again numerous administra 
~Iv~hreq~~emebts were written into the legislation adding furthe; 

011 he red ape uhrden on State and local governments that we have 
a ear so muc about. 

The current authorizing legislation came next with th t 
ment of the. Justice System Improvement Act of 1979 sie :nac -
former PreSIdent Carter in late December of 1979 Th" 1 ~l ~.by 
separated LEAA into four distinct agencies-OJARS ~h e~ISt~ IO~ 
Ins~tutb ofhJustice, the Bureau of Justice Statistics' and LEAAa 

eac to e eaded by a Presidentially appointed administrator. -

/' 
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In addition, the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Pre­
vention, which remained within LEAA, was also to be headed by 
an administrator appointed by the President. 

Three months after this act was signed into law, the previous ad­
ministration proposed a phaseout of LEAA and requested no fiscal 
year 1981 appropriation for that program. Congress endorsed the 
phaseout by appropriating no funds for fiscal years 1981 and 1982. 

The Department of Justice request for 1983 will continue the re­
search and statistics programs and conclude the phaseout of the re­
maining LEAA-funded projects. 

These events dictate a realinement and consolidation of functions 
relating to the phaseout of LEAA grants. Because the agency had 
received no program funds for the past 2 fiscal years, its role had 
been essentially to monitor and close the grants made in previous 
years as the projects reached the end of their funding period. 

Under the JSIA structure, however, the grant closeout responsi­
bility was shared by LEAA with OJARS, which exercise the finan­
cial management and accounting through its Office of the Comp­
troller. 

In addition, the level of administrative funds and personnel au­
thorized for OJARS and LEAA required a significant reduction in 
staff during this fiscal year. Thus, the steadily diminishing role for 
LEAA led to the decision to consolidate the LEAA phaseout activi­
ties within OJARS and to terminate LEAA as a ;-iiscrete entity, 
which was done on April 15 of this year. 

I want to emphasize that the continuing program functions au­
thorized by separate legislation, such as the public safety officers 
benefit program, were also shifted to OJARS and continue to oper­
ate without interruption. 

All of our planning and actions taken thus far have been based 
on certain fundamental principles: first, that the LEAA program 
must be closed out in a way that assures proper accountability for 
those public funds that are still in the pipeline; second, that con­
tinuing JSIA program activities be given sufficient support to func­
tion effectively. 

Since May of 1980 LEAA has been phasing down in a manner 
consistent with these principles. The accomplishments to date are a 
credit to the professionalism and the ability of the LEAA and 
OJARS personnel who, during this period of uncertainty, main­
tained the fiscal accountability and integrity of their operations. 

With the phasedown of LEAA, the remaining grant workload 
and the continuing programs require a structure that can carry out 
the administrative tasks necessary to responsibly phase down those 
programs no longer funded and monitor those that will continue. 
However, these duties will diminish over time. By the time the ma­
jority of funds previously appropriated to LEAA are expended in 
March 1983, only a small capability will be required to continue 
whatever closeout activities that remain and to administer the con­
tinuing grant programs. 

The proposal which we have submitted to Congress recognizes 
the new budget realities and provides for the continuation of the 
programs of the National Institute of Justice and the Bureau of 
Justice Statistics. It also establishes a small Office of Justice Re­
search and Statistics, headed by an Assistant Attorney General re-

I 
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sponsible for providing staff support to, and coordinating the activi­
ties of, NIJ and BJS as well as administering the remnants of the 
LEAA program and the public safety officers benefit program, 
which is also reauthorized in this legislation. 

Consistent with the intent of Congress, as manifested in the deci­
sion to discontinue the LEAA appropriation and the constraints on 
Federal spending overall, the proposal does not provide for direct 
Federal financial as~istance to State and local governments. 

The legislation which we have submitted recognizes that crime is 
essentially a local problem that must be dealt with by State and 
local governments. Although the Federal Government is limited in 
the assistance it may render to State and local enforcement by 
virtue of the Federal system and the reality of our own Federal 
budget needs, it is appropriate for the Federal Government to con­
tinue in those areas where it can make a unique contribution. 

The Department, in pursuing this objective through its various 
new initiatives which have been explained in the past by the Attor­
ney General-for example, the LECC, the Law Enforcement Co­
ordinating Committees, which the U.S. attorneys are establishing­
the proposed legislation contributes further to this effort by en­
couraging research and providing for the gathering and dissemina­
tion of statistics and evaluation of programs and the coordination 
of criminal justice activities at all levels of government in order to 
strengthen the capacity of State and local governments to improve 
their criminal justice systems. 

These objectives can only be achieved in a workable, efficient ad­
ministrative framework. This legislation that the administration 
has proposed eliminates the complex and duplicative structure of 
OJARS and LEAA, replacing both with a modest Office of Justice 
Research and Statistics, headed by an Assistant Attorney General. 
This office will provide the staff services necessary for the oper­
ation of the institute and the bureau as well as administer the 
PSOB program. 

The Assistant Attorney General for Research and Statistics will 
also represent the Department's interest to the Nation's research 
and university communities, provide a single point of contact 
throughout the Department on policy matters pertaining to State 
and local justice research and statistics, serve as a spokesperson for 
the interests of research and statistics within the highest levels of 
the Department and throughout the Federal Government, and 
engage in special projects as assigned by the Attorney General. 

The Assistant Attorney General will exercise the general author­
ity of the Attorney General over NIJ and BJS, while the directors 
of those organizations manage their day-to-day programs and have 
authority to make grants and award contracts on behalf of their 
units. 

To facilitate administration and reduce potential duplication, the 
office will provide the staff support services, instead of NIJ and 
BJS each providing them separately and therefore less efficiently. 
And the Department will have one focal point for all research and 
statistical efforts relating to State and local criminal justice. 

Under the terms of this proposal, the NIJ and the BJS will con­
tinue the programs begun in the past years, embark on new initia­
tives, as well as respond to emerging issues as they develop. It will 

It 
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permit them to be responsive to the concerns of the Federal, State, 
and local criminal justice community and facilitate the delivery of 
the results of their research and statistical projects to them. 

The Assistant Attorney General will stimulate the communica­
tions process so that we do not simply store up an im.pressive li­
brary without ever assisting the intended beneficiaries. 

Let me now briefly outline the activities contemplated for the in­
stitute and the bureau under this authorizing legislation. 

Since its inception, BJS has taken major steps toward meeting 
its statutory mandate by maintaining major ongoing national sta­
tistical series, supporting State statistical analysis centers, expand­
ing its analytic functions in support of departmental policymaking, 
launching efforts to establish Federal criminal and civil justice sta­
tistical series, developing national criminal justice statistical policy, 
completing information system development efforts, and evaluating 
its own and other major Department of Justice statistical pro­
grams. 

Following a decade of operations, the National Criminal Justice 
and Statistics Service within LEAA, BJS has become the national 
repository of criminal justice information either by initiating new 
statistical series or by assuming responsibility for ongoing data pro­
grams for other Federal agencies. 

Perhaps the best known BJS data program is the National Crime 
Survey, which provides victimization data on the extent and sever­
ity of crime in America and which is the third largest survey spon­
sored by the Federal Government. Other major data programs and 
statistical series now sponsored by BJS include: Reports on Nation­
al Prisoner Statistics; National Court Statistics; Uniform Parole 
and National Probation Reports; and the Expenditure and Employ­
ment Series, which provides information on expenditures, manpow­
er, total operation costs to State and local criminal justice systems. 

These and other national BJS programs provide comprehensive 
coverage of all aspects of the administration of justice. In creating 
BJS, the Congress directed that attention be given to the problems 
of State and local justice systems. 

In addition to the scope and coverage of the national statistics, 
BJS meets this responsibility through cooperative agreement pro­
grams with State statistical analysis centers and uniform crime re­
porting agencies. The Bureau now supports a statistical capability 
in over 40 States which provides information services and policy 
recommendations on criminal justice matters to the Governors and 
legislatures of these jurisdictions. 

The Bureau also assists the operation of uniform crime reporting 
programs, also in over 40 States, in order to facilitate the submis­
sion and improve the quality of arrest and clearance data submit­
ted to the FBI by local police agencies. 

After over a decade of the development of criminal justice data 
bases, the Bureau is now placing its primary emphasis on the anal­
ysis, publication, and wide dissemination of the data that it has de­
veloped. The Bureau now produces topical bulletins and special re­
ports to provide brief, concise, and nontechnical interpretations of 
the key data bases. i 
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And the Bureau will also cont.inue support of the National Crimi­
nal Justice Data Archive to assist outside academic analysis of its 
data bases. 

Having been at the forefront of developments related to the secu­
rity, privacy, and confidentiality of criminal justice records and his­
tories, the Bureau will continue to focus on issues and information 
policy, such as interstate exchange of criminal records, new kinds 
of white-collar crime appearing as computer and data communica­
tions technology advances and matures, and related fraud and 
abuse issues. 

In and perhaps its two most important efforts, the Bureau is now 
supporting and directing evaluations of the uniform crime reports 
program of the FBI and its own national crime survey of personal 
and household victimizations. Implementation of the findings and 
recommendations of these assessments in 1985 and 1986 will rees­
tablish this Nation's two most important indicators of the extent 
and magnitude of criminal behavior in our society. 

The National Institute of Justice currently supports research, de­
velopment, tests, and evaluation activities aimed at increasing our 
knowledge about the causes and control of crime and improving 
our criminal justice systems, primarily at the State and local level. 
Recently, these efforts have provided valuable information to crimi­
nal justice policymakers on such issues as career criminals, prison 
overcrowding, pretrial release, drug use in crime, sentencing guide­
lines, and improved police practices. 

The career criminal area provides a good example of how crimi­
nal justice research affects policy ancl practice. NI~T has just con­
cluded a 6-year research agreement with Hand on career criminal 
issues. The research corroborated earlier findings that relatively 
few offenders committed a large amount of crime and identified of­
fender characteristics which distinguish the most criminally active 
offenders from the rest. 

This research has implications for all stages of the criminal jus­
tice process. Apprehension and prosecution strategies can maxi­
mize their effects by concentrating on high-rate offenders. Pretrial 
release decisionmaking may be somewhat better able to assess po­
tential danger to the community, and the crime reduction potential 
of prison sentencing policy may be improved by focusing on the 
career criminal. 

Additional research is underway and planned which will provide 
further refinement of current findings and address the second gen­
eration of research questions raised by the examination of career 
criminal patterns. 

Studies of police patrol and response to calls for service have in­
dicated that current practices may not provide the most cost-effec­
tive use of police resources. Random preventive patrol seems not to 
have its anticipated crime-suppression effects. 

Similarly, rapid response to calls for service can only hold the po­
tential for on-scene arrests if the call is placed immediately after 
the incident. A recent study showed only 25 percent of calls re­
ceived by the police as having such potential. 

The NIJ is now planning controlled experiments to answer the 
critical police policy questions raised by this past research. Hope­
fully, these experiments will suggest ways in which police re-
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sources, involving billions of dollars a year, can be most effectively 
used to control violent crime. 

The new knowledge gained from this and other NIJ priority 
areas, such as sentencing, the pretrial process, and deterrence, will 
continue to contribute to effective criminal justice policymaking. 
This new knowledge will be practicably applied through testing 
and demonstration projects which will systematically test crime 
control initiatives in several sites and provide the independent 
evaluations needed by State and local policymakers to determine 
the appropriateness of ~uch initiatives for their jurisdictions. 

While cities and States can be expected to finance and manage 
their own agencies and respond to their own problems, they cannot 
reasonably be expected to devote scarce resources to demonstration 
projects that may chiefly benefit other jurisdictions or the Nation 
as a whole. 

The demonstration program envisioned for the Institute, al­
though modest, will provide the essential link between theory and 
practice without which many important policy-relevant research 
recommendations would fail to be implemented. 

This authority will permit the Institute to implement innovative 
approaches to a few critical criminal justice issues-for example, 
the systemwide handling of career criminals from apprehension 
through incarceration or police-citizen crime control strategies­
and examine their effects across jurisdictions and over time. 

Simultaneously, an objective evaluation will be conducted to 
insure the reliability and integrity of the findings which would 
emerge from the demonstration effort. These findings would guide 
policymakers in other jurisdictions for whom the initiative might 
also be appropriate, as well as inform host sites on ways in which 
the initiative might be improved. 

In summary, Mr. Chairman, we believe that the Federal Govern­
ment's most unique contribution to State and local criminal justice 
can be made through the development and dissemination of infor­
mation and knowledge generated by the research and statistics ac­
tivities of an Office of Justice Research and Statistics. 

These undertakings can be effectively implemented by units 
functioning from a streamlined, simple organizational structure 
within the Department of Justice and within the modest funding 
levels appropriate to this period of fiscal austerity. The legislative 
proposal we have submitted will provide what we believe is an effi­
cient structure and the necessary authority to meet those objec­
tives. 

I appreciate this opportunity to discuss this proposal. And I have 
with me this morning the acting director, Mr. Robert Diegelman, of 
the Office of Justice Assistance, Research, and Statistics, and he 
and I will be happy to try to answer any questions that the com­
mittee may have. 

[The statement follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STANLEY E. MORRIS, ASSOCIATE DEPUTY A'ITORNEY 
GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I appreciate this opportunity to appear 
before the committee to discuss the Justice Department's proposed legislation for 
the reauthorization of certain of the functions currently authorized under the terms 
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of the Justice System Improvement Act of 1979. As you know, the statutory authori­
ty for the programs established under the JSIA will expire September 30, 1983. 

As a prelude to a discussion of the status and future of these units, it may be 
useful to briefly sketch the rather complex set of events that brought them to their 
present condition. As you kilow, Mr. Chairman, the Omnibus Crime Control and 
Safe Streets Act of 1968 established the Law Enforcement Assistance Administra­
tion and, with it, the first Federal block grant program providing funds to state and 
l,?cal units of government. LEAA was initially designed to focus on four basic objec­
tIves: the development of state comprehensive planning for criminal justice improvf­
ments; the provision of technical and financial assistance to improve and strengtel 
law enforcement and criminal justice; research and development projects to improve 
criminal ju<;~ice operations; and to develop and transfer new techniques and meth­
ods to reduc~ crime and to detect, apprehend, and rehabilitate criminals. 

In 1970, Congress extended the LEAA authorization and added a new "Part E" to 
the basic legislation providing for block and discretionary grants exclusively for cor­
rections-related programs. The Crime Control Act of 1973 further amended the 1968 
Act and extended the LEAA program for another three years. In the process, nu­
merous administrative requirements were added to the program, leading to an in­
creased red-tape burden on state and local governments. 

The following years, Congress enacted the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Pre­
vention Act of 1974. Thi.s legislation established a separate juvenile justice program 
to be administered by LEAA. It provided formula and discretionary grants to state 
and local governments and private non-profit organizations. The primary focus of 
the program as mandated by the legislation is the deinstitutionalization of status 
offenders and separation of juvenile offenders from adult offenders. The Act also es­
tablished a National Institute of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. 

The next year, 1975, LEAS appropriations reached their level-$895 million-and 
dropped precipitously from that time until the present. 

In 1976, Congress enacted the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Act, which author­
iz.~s L~AA to PFovide payments of $50,000 to the survivors of public safety officers 
kuled m the lme of duty. That same year-1976-the LEAA authorization was 
again extended for three years by the Crime Control Act of 1976 and, again numer­
ous administrative requirements were written into the legislation adding further to 
the red-tape burden on state and local governments. 

The current authorizing legislation came next with the enactment of the Justice 
System Improvement Act of 1979, signed by former President Carter in late Decem­
ber of ~979. T~is legislation separated LE-:\~ into four distinct agencies: the Office 
of JustIce AssIstance, Research, and StatIstIcs (OJARS); the National Institute of 
Justice (NIJ); The Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS): and LEAA. Each was to be 
headed by a Presidentially appointed administrator. In addition, the Office of Juve­
nile Justice and Delinquency Prevention (OJJDP), which remained within LEAA 
was also headed by an administrator appointed by the President. ' 

Three months after this Act was signed int.o law, the previous Administration pro­
posed the phaseout of LEAA and requested no funds for Fiscal Year 1981 or Fiscal 
Year 1982. The Department of Justice budget request for Fiscal Year 1983 will con­
tinue the research and statistics program and conclude the phaseout of the remain­
ing LEAA-funded projects. 

These events dictated a realignment and consolidation of functions relating to the 
phaseout of LEAA grants. Because the agency had received no program funds for 
the past two fiscal years, its role had been essentially to monitor and close the 
gra~ts made in previous years as the projects reached the end of their funding 
penod. Under the ~SIA structure,. however! the grant closeout responsibility was 
share~ by LEAA ~th OJARS, WhICh exerCIses the financial management and ac­
countmg through ItS Office of Comptroller. In addition, the level of administrative 
f~nd~ and perso~nel a~thorized for OJARS and LEAA required a significant reduc­
tIon m staff ~u~mg thIS fiscal year. Thus, the steadily diminishing role for LEAA 
led to the decIsIOn to consolidate the LEAA phaseout activities within OJARS and 
to te.rm~nate LEAA as a discrete entity on April 15th. I want to emphasize that the 
contmumg pro?ram functions authorized by separate legislation-such as the Public 
Safety Officers Benefits program-were also shifted to OJARS and will continue to 
operate without interruption. 

All of our planning and the actions taken thus far have been based on certain 
fundamental principles. First, ~~at the LEA~ program must be closed-out in a way 
that assures. l?r?per ac~ountabIlI~y for publIc funds .. Second, that continuing JSIA 
pro~ram actIVItIes be gIven sufficIent support to functIOn effectively. 

Smce ~ay of 1980, LEAA ~as been phasing down in a manner consistent with 
those prmcIples. The accomplIshments to date are a credit to the professionalism 
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and ability of the LEAA and OJARS personnel who, during this period of uncertain­
ty, maintained the fiscal accountability and integrity of their operations. 

With the phase-down of LEAA operations, the remaining grant workload and the 
continuing programs require a structure that can carry out the administrative tasks 
necessary to responsibly phase-down those programs no longer funded and monitor 
those that will continue. However, these duties will diminish over time. By the time 
the majority of the funds previously appropriated to LEAA are expended, in March 
1983, only a small capability will be required to continue whatever closeout duties 
that remain and to administer the continuing grant programs. The proposal which 
we have submitted to Congress recognizes the budget realities and provides for the 
continuation of the programs of the National Institute of Justice and the Bureau of 
Justice Statistics. It also establishes a small Office of Justice Research and Statis­
tics, headed by an Assistant Attorney General, responsible for providing staff sup­
port to and coordinating the activities of NIJ and BJS as well as administering the 
remnants of the LEAA program and the Public Safety Officers' Benefits Program, 
which is also reauthorized by this legislation. Consistent with the intent of Congress 
as manifested in the decision to discontinue the LEAA appropriation and the con­
straints on Federal spending, the proposal does not provide for direct Federal finan­
cial assistance. 

The legislation which we have submitted recognizes that crime is essentially a 
local problem that must be dealt with by State and local governments. Although the 
Federal Government is limited in the assistance it may render to State and local 
enforcement, by virtue of the Federal system and the stark reality of the Federal 
budget, it is appropriate for the Federal Government to continue in those areas 
where it can make a unique contribution. The Department is pursuing this objective 
through its various new initiatives, which have been explained in the past by the 
Attorney General (for example, the Law Enforcement Coordinating Committees 
which all U.S. Attorneys have been establishing). The proposed legislation contrib­
utes further to this effort by encouraging research and providing for the gathering 
and dissemination of statistics, evaluation of programs and the coordination of 
criminal just.ice activities at all levels of government in order to strengthen the ca­
pacity of State and local governments to improve their criminal justice systems. 

These objectives can only be achieved in a workable, efficient administrative 
framework. This legislation eliminates the complex and duplicative structure of 
OJARS and LEAA, replacing both with a modest Office of Justice Research and Sta­
tistics headed by an Assistant Attorney General. This Office will provide the staff 
services necessary for the operation of the Institute and the Bureau as well as ad­
minister the Public Safety Officers' Benefits program. The Assistant Attorney Gen­
eral for Research and Statistics will also represent the Department's interest to the 
Nation's research and university communities, provide a single point of contact 
within the Department on policy matters pertaining to State and local justice re­
search and statistics, serve as a spokesperson for the interests of research and statis­
tics within the highest level of the Department, and engage in special projects as 
assigned by the Attorney General. 

The Assistant Attorney General will exercise the "general authority" of the At­
torney General over NIJ and BJS while the Directors of NIJ and BJS manage their 
day-to-day program and have authority to make grants and award contracts on 
behalf of their units. To facilitate administration and reduce potential duplication, 
the Office will provide the staff support services-:-instead of NIJ and BJS each pro­
viding them separately-and the Department will have one focal point for all re­
search and statistical efforts relating to state and local criminal justice. 

Under the terms of this proposal, the National Institute of Justice and the Bureau 
of Justice Statistics will continue the programs begun in the past years, embark on 
new initiatives, as well as respond to emerging issues as they develop. It will permit 
them to be responsive to the concerns of the Federal, State and local criminal jus­
tice community and facilitate the delivery of the results of their research and statis­
tical projects to them. The Assistant Attorney General will stimulate the communi­
cations process so that we don't simply store up an impressive library without ever 
assisting the intended beneficiaries. 

Let me now briefly outline the activities contemplated for the Institute and the 
. Bureau under this authorizing legislation. 

BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS 

Since its inception, the Bureau has taken major steps toward meeting its statu­
tory mandate by mai!itaining major on-going national statistical series, supporting 
state statistical ! .• nalysis centers, expanding its analytic function in support of De-
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partmental policy making, launching efforts to establish Federal criminal and civil 
justice statistical series, developing national criminal justice .stat~stical policy, com­
pleting information system development efforts and evaluatmg Its own and other 
major Department of Justice statistical programs. 

Following a decade of operation as the National Criminal Justice and Statistics 
Service within LEAA, BJS has become the national repository of criminal justice 
information, either by initiating new statistical series or by assuming responsibility 
for on-going data programs from other Federal agencies. Perhaps the best known 
BJS data program is the National Crime Survey, which provides victimization data 
on the extent and severity of crime in America and which is the third largest 
survey sponsored by the Federal Government. Other major data programs and sta­
tistical series now sponsored by BJS programs provide comprehensive coverage of 
all aspects of the administration of justice. 

In creating the Bureau of Justice Statistics, the Congress directed that attention 
be given to the problems of state and local justice systems. In addition to the scope 
and coverage of the national statistics, BJS meets this responsibility through cooper­
ative agreement programs with state statistical analysis centers and uniform crime 
reporting agencies. The Bureau now supports a state statistical capability in over 
forty states which provides information services and policy recommendation on 
criminal justice matters to the Governors and legislatures of these jurisdictions. The 
Bureau also assists the operation of uniform crime reporting programs, also in over 
forty states, in order to facilitate the submission and improve the quality of arrest 
and clearance data submitted to the Federal Bureau of Investigation by local police 
agencies. 

After over a decade of the development of criminal justice data bases, the Bureau 
is now placing its primary emphasis on the analysis, publication, and wide dissemi­
nation of the data. The Bureau now produces topical Bulletins and Special Reports 
to provide brief, concise and non-technical interpretations of the key data bases. The 
Bureau will also continue support of a national criminal justice data archive to 
assist outside academic analysis of its data bases. 

Having been at the forefront of developments related to the security, privacy and 
confidentiality of criminal justice records and histories, the Bureau will continue to 
focus on issues in information policy such as the interstate exchange of criminal 
records, new kinds of white collar crime appearing as computer and data communi­
cations technology advances and matures, and related fraud and abuse issues. 

In perhaps its two most important efforts, the Bureau is now supporting and di­
recting evaluations of the Uniform Crime Reports program of the Federal Bureau of 
Investigation and its own National Crime Survey of personal and household victim­
izations. Implementation of the findings and recommendations of these assessments 
in 1985-1986 will reestablish this nation's two most important indicators of the 
extent and magnitude of criminal behavior in American society. 

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE 

The Institute currently supports research, development, test and evaluation activ­
ities aimed at increasing our knowledge about the causes and control of crime and 
improving our criminal justice systems, primarily at the State and local level. Re­
cently, these efforts have provided valuable information to criminal justice policy­
makers on such issues as career criminals, prison overcrowding, pre-trial release, 
drug use and crime, sentencing guidelines and improved police practices. 

The career criminal area provides a good example of how criminal justice re­
search affects policy and practice. The NIJ has just concluded a six-year research 
agreement with the Rand Corporation on career criminal issues. The research cor­
roborated earlier findings that relatively few offenders committed a large amount of 
crime and identified offender characteristics which distinguish the most criminally 
active offenders from the rest. 

This research has implications for all stages of the criminal justice process. Ap­
prehension and prosecution strategies can maximize their effects by concentrating 
on high rate offenders. Pre-trial release decision-making may be somewhat better 
able to assess potential danger to the community, and the crime reduction potential 
of prison sentencing policy may be improved by focusing on the career criminal. 

Additional research is underway and planned which will provide further refine­
ment of current findings and address the second-generation of research questions 
raised by the examination of criminal career patterns. 

Studies of police patrol and response to calls for service have indicated that Cur­
rent practices may not provide the most cost-effective use of police resources. 
Random preventive patrol seems not to have its anticipated crime suppression ef-
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fects. Similarly, rapid response to calls for service can only hold the potential for on­
scene arrests if the call was placed immediately after the incident. A recent NIJ 
study showed only 25 percent of calls received by the police as having such poten­
tial. 

The NIJ is now planning controlled experiments to answer th~ critical. police 
policy questions raised by this past research. Hopefully, these experiments WIll sug­
gest ways in which police resource-involving billions of' dollars per year-can be 
most effectively used to control violent crime. 

The new knowledge gained in these and ot~er NIJ.priority are~ such as sente~c­
ing, the pre-trial process and deterrence, wIll contmue to contribute to effective 
criminal justice policy making. . 

This new knowledge will be practically applied through testing and demonstratIOn 
projects which will systematically test crime control initiatives in .several sites and 
provide the independent evaluations ~e~~ed. by State a~d !oc~l I?ol~cy make.rs ~ ~e­
termine the appropriateness of such mitIatIves for theIr JUriSdICtIOns. WhIle CIties 
and States can be expected to finance and manage their own agencies and respond 
to their own problems, they cannot reasonably be expected to devote scarce re­
sources to demonstration projects that may chiefly benefit other jurisdictions, or the 
nation as a whole. 

The demonstration program envisioned for Institute-although modest-will pro­
vide the essential link between theory and practice, without which many important 
policy-relevant research re~ommendat~ons wo.uld fail to be implement~d: This. a~­
thority will permit NIJ to Implement mnova~Ive appro~ches to a few ~rIt.ICal crImI­
nal justice issues (for example, the system-Wide handlmg of career crImmals from 
apprehension through incarceration, or police/citizen crime control strategies) and 
examine their effects across jurisdictions, and over time. 

Simultaneously, an objective evaluation would be conducted to insure th~ reliabil­
ity and integrity of the findings which would emerge from the demonstratIOn effort. 
These findings would guide policy-makers in other jurisdictions for whom the initia­
tive might also be appropriate, as well as inform host sites of ways in which the 
initiative might be improved. 

In summary, Mr. Chairman, we believe that the Federal Government's most 
unique contribution to state and local criminal justice can be made through the de­
velopment and dissemination of information and knowledge generated by the re­
search and statistics activities of an Office of Justice Research and Statistics. These 
undertakings can be effectively implemented by units functioning f:om a str~aI?­
lined, simple organizational structure within the Department of Justice and WIthm 
the modest funding levels appropriate to this period of fiscal austerity. The legisla­
tive proposal we have submitted will provide what we believe is an efficient struc­
ture and the necessary authority to meet those objectives. 

I appreciate the opportunity to discuss the proposal and will be happy to answer 
any questions you or the Committee may have. 

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Morris. 
I do not want to prolong this discussion that I started off with 

this morning about the tardiness with which statements come to 
this committee. But I just want to make an observation before I 
move on. This is the first time that I can recall on a number of 
major initiatives, with a few exceptions, that we have actually had 
input from the Justice Department before we have actually passed 
legislation. 

I am thinking of some major initiatives where we never received 
anything from Justice. Justice never participated in a hearing 
process in helping us shape legislation that was important to the 
criminal justice system. And I just think that the Justice Depart­
ment has not discharged its responsibilities and honored the need 
to commit itself to these major initiatives. 

Now, having said that, I listened attentively to your statement, 
and I read it. I skimmed it earlier, and I find that there is a lot in 
the statement to which I can subscribe. What I do not understand, 
for the life of me, is why at this posture, the Justice Department is 
not able to support H.R. 4481. 
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You concede in your statement that we have a number of re­
search projects underway at the National Institute of Justice, that 
we are collecting a lot of information through the Bureau of Jus­
tice Statistics, and that the States are not able to put those new 
approaches to the test in the marketplace to see whether they 
work in the field, and that some program is necessary to carry that 
forward. 

And you suggest in the concluding paragraphs of your statement 
that, in fact, there is a need for some type of demonstration pro­
gram. Why is it that you do not look kindly upon a bill that passed 
this House by a 4-to-l margin that does just that, that is modestly 
funded? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, Mr. Chairman, I guess there are two parts to 
our response. First, as you know, we-we, the Federal Govern­
ment-have spent billions of dollars over the past decade in the 
LEAA programs and tested out a number of concepts in the crimi­
nal justice area. 

Progress has been made in the area of cri!ilinal justice planning, 
and it is our feeling that these matters can be handled by State 
and local governments. And the Federal Government will try to do 
its job better and work more closely with State and local govern­
ments, but that the financial responsibilities for running the crimi­
nal justice program in State and local governments are their re­
sponsibility, not the Federal Government's. 

Mr. HUGHES. Well, that is inconsistent with your suggestion on 
the last page of your statement where you indicate that you recog­
niz~ that State and local units of government are not going to fund 
programs, demonstration programs, that carry forward the re­
search that is conducted at the Federal level. 

Mr. MORRIS. The point of the concluding remarks is not that 
there are not initiatives that are not cross-cutting across jurisdic­
tions in the research area and in the area of limited demonstration 
areas in which the Federal Government can playa role. And we 
intend to play that role, but when we talk about demonstration 
projects, we are not talking about the day-to-day running of career 
criminal programs in district attorneys offices and the like which 
has been done in the past and which was a part of the LEAA pro­
gram, which we do not intend to continue. 

We have now proven, I think, the wisdom of special programs fo­
cusing on career criminals. As the statement said, there are other 
elements, frontiers of research which we will continue to pursue. 
But the actual operation of those programs are the responsibility of 
local law enforcement. 

Mr. HUGHES. That is one aspect of H.R. 4481, as you well know, 
to provide that type of research, that type of a demonstration pro­
gram in the field for innovative programs that, in fact, should be 
funded. Also, H.R. 4481 directs itself at multistate programs that 
are needed. 

Insofar as the career criminal and the other programs that you 
say the States should be funding, there are a lot of local law en­
forcement agencies that have not tried these programs and adapted 
the concept of the career criminal program because they are up to 
their eyeballs with crime programs. There is a recognition, even on 
the part of the Attorney General's task force that it is the Federal 
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Government that has to provide the leadership to say to these com­
munities, "Hey, this program has worked over here in Alabama, 
you ought to try it in Texas." 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, we agree with that, Mr. Chairman. The point 
is that we want to disseminate the success of these programs. I 
guess the core issue is whether or not, as a part of that demonstra­
tion, you know, to show to them what works, we also have to fund 
them. And I guess that is where we differ. 

Mr. HUGHES. Well, how do you expect to be able to convince 
States through demonstration programs that these programs do 
work unless you provide some kind of an inducement such as H.R. 
4481 does? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, we believe that the demonstration that a high 
proportion of crime, for example, is caused by career criminals and 
that there are specific programs that work in Alabama or Chicago 
or Philadelphia, that that information disseminated to places such 
as Des Moines or someplace, you know, will encourage them to 
fund such programs. 

Mr. HUGHES. Is that happening? Do you have any body of evi­
dence that would suggest that these jurisdictions that have not 
tried these programs are going to do so on the basis of your recom­
mendations? 

Mr. MORRIS. I do not have any specific evidence of that, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Mr. HUGHES. I would be interested in knowing if you have some­
thing. 

Mr. MORRIS. I think we could certainly look into that and provide 
that for the record. 

Mr. HUGHES. Well, we have looked into it. You know, you ought 
to read ~ome of our transcril?ts of hearings that we invite you to, 
~n~ I. tl~Ink you would find Just what I have related to you, that 
JUrISdICtIOns are not able and are often unwilling because of limit­
ed dollars to fu.nd a test program that they are not sure is going to 
work in their jurisdiction. 

That is the whole purpose of providing a 50-50 matching grant to 
these jurisdictions to try to get them to try career criminal test 
programs. 

Do you think that the Attorney General's task force was incor­
r~ct in its recommendations that this program happens to be a 
VItal need throughout the country at this point? Does the Attorney 
General disagree with that recommendation? 

Mr. MORRIS. The task force has made many recommendations as 
you know, most of which we endorse. ' 

Mr. HUGHES. I know. But I asked you about--
Mr. MORRIS. I am getting to that, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. Well, that is the one in which I am interested. I am 

not talking about the other. 
Mr. MORRIS. Well, the fact is that the Attorney General's task 

force had to look at the issue of violent crime from a narrow focus 
and was not able to look at the overall fiscal needs of the Federal 
Government. They made a recommendation that, in an ideal world 
additional funding in these areas would be of aid to State and locai 
governments. I do not think there is anybody who would disagree 
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that if we put more money out there, that would be of some aid to 
State and local governments. . 

The real issue is, in the current situation, current budget sItua­
tion when we are required to cut back. on Federal employment 
across the board and basically cut into or try to hold the lIne on 
Federal law enforcement activities, we sjimply cannot afford that. 
And that is something obviously that the Attorne~ Genera~'s .t;;tsk 
force could not take into consideration as they revIewed prIOrities. 

So I think the combination that the task force focused on in dem­
onstration programs, we think that this will go a step toward deal­
ing with that in recognizing the reality which the Congress and the 
President are grappling with, that we do not have as much money 
as we would like. 

Mr. HUGHES. What kind of money are you talking about for this 
modest demonstration program? What do you envision as modest? I 
would be interested in knowing. 

Mr. MORRIS. Probably under $4 million. . 
Mr. HUGHES. $4 million? Are you seriously suggestmg that that 

is going to enable us to run the demonstration projects that will 
test research? I mean you are talking about the money, $4 million, 
as the type of arithmetic mistakes this committee makes in mark­
ing up their bills. 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, as you pointed out at the outset, those kind of 
arithmetic mistakes in the Department of Justice's small budget 
are catastrophic. 

Mr. HUGHES. Yes, but $4 million, what are you going to do with 
$4 million in demonstration projects? I mean that is almost ludi­
crous. 

Mr. MORRIS. Carefully targeted. [Laughter.] 
Mr. HUGHES. Where are you targeting it? At Trenton? [Laugh­

ter.] 
Because you cannot be going much farther than Trenton. I mean, 

come on now. You cannot be serious about that. Are you? 
Mr. MORRIS. Yes, Mr. Chairman, we are. We went through a very 

tough look at the Department of Justice's overall budget. The At­
torney General very carefully identified what ~e felt were the 
highest priorities, and we made our recommendatIOns to OMB ~nd 
the President and went through a process for 1983 and are gomg 
through that process for 1984 and have arrived at levels which we 
feel will meet our central mission needs. 

And this is an area where, like the rest of the Federal Govern­
ment, we have all got to cinch our belts. 

Mr. HUGHES. Well, I have to give you credit. You have a lot of 
courage to come up here and tell us that. How do they select who 
comes up and tells us things like that? Do you have a lottery or 
something, a pool? [Laughter.] 

Mr. MORRIS. I got, as somebody behind me said, the short straw. 
[Laughter.] 

Mr. HUGHES. I mean that is almost silly. 
I have reason to believe that the Justice Department did, in fact, 

recommend that there be some money for a juvenile assistance 
type of program. Am I accurate in that? Were you shot down at 
OMB? 
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Mr. MORRIS. We have gone through in the budget for 1982 and 
for 1983 and in this program a series of discussions back and forth 
on what we would like from the perspective of the Department of 
Justice and our needs. And the result of that was the proposal that 
you have here, and we fully support it. We have a perspective in 
the Department of Justice that is different than the perspective 
that the President has. It was a fair hearing. 

Mr. HUGHES. Let me see if I understand what you just said. I 
think your answer is: Yes, you were shot down at OMB. 

Mr. MORRIS. No; that is not-­
Mr. HUGHES. Oh. 
Mr. MORRIS. The answer is not "Yes." But we discussed several 

options on this particular ex.tension proposal, including the issue of 
financial assistance for State and local governments and the pros 
and cons on those. 

Mr. HUGHES. How about within Justice? Does Justice feel and 
recommend that we have such a program? That is what I am 
trying to find out. Be candid with us. 

Mr. MORRIS. I really do not think it is appropriate to come up 
here and present to this committee or to the Congress the "who 
shot John" processes by which the President makes decisions. 

Mr. HUGHES. I am trying to find out. It is appropriate. If it is not 
appropriate here, where is it appropriate? We are trying to find out 
what the law enforcement arm of the Government recommends. 

You know, OMB does not know diddley about law enforcement. 
David Stockman, you know, was trained in divinity school, and, 
you know, his know] edge of the criminal justice programs would fit 
in a thumbnail. 

I happened to serve with him in the Congress, and he was a very 
bright guy in some areas. But he does not know the first thing 
about criminal justice. I want to know what the Justice Depart­
ment thinks and how it feels about this type of program. So it is 
appropriate. 

Mr. MORRIS. The Attorney General is the law enforcement arm 
and the administration supports the proposal. It was sent to the 
Congress last week, and the testimony I have just given. We have 
looked at it very carefully. We think that we can make a sound 
contribution to the objectives of this particular legislation, and we 
support it. 

Mr. HUGHES. Well, let me handle it another way then. Working 
on the assumption that this Congress believes that there is a need 
for a program like the Justice Assistance Act, H.R. 4481, and the 
Department was forced into recognizing that there is going to be 
such a program, what changes would you make in the program? 

There are two approaches, basically, maybe three. One is the 
H.R. 4481-type of program, where the emphasis is targeted at pro­
grams that have proven effective, and modest funding on a 50-50 
matching grant basis. The other approach would be the emphasis 
on training and technical assistance. And then there might be a 
third variation; that is, a combination of both. 

How could the Justice Department give us some direction on 
what they would envision as the proper approach if, in fact, we de­
termine that there were going to be such a program, as we have? 
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Mr. MORRIS. I am not sure how to address that question, Mr. 
Chairman. Maybe you could rephrase it? What are the options that 
you are proposing? 

Mr. HUGHES. I said, pure and simple, let us work on the assump­
tion for a minute that you are going to have a justice assistance 
program, irrespective of what David Stockman says. We have two 
approaches, perhaps three. One is the approach we have taken in 
H.R. 4481, which I trust you are familiar with. One is the approach 
that apparently is underway in the Senate which provides some 
emphasis upon training and technical assistance. And a third possi­
bility would be a combination of both. 

Now, under those circumstances, how would Justice give us some 
direction? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, the direction we would give you would be to 
support the legislation that the administration sent up here last 
week. 

Mr. HUGHES. Which means, in other words, that Justice would 
not give us any direction, because, in fact, if what I have just given 
to you is going to be the case, and I suspect it will be, then Justice 
will have no input whatsoever-which is typical of what has been 
happening. 

In regard to pretrial services, we received a letter recently on 
pretrial services from Justice indicating they support it. Now, in 
your statement today, you indicate how important it is, but Justice 
did not participate at all in structuring that legislation. 

The same thing occurred with posse comitatus. We made modifi­
cations in the posse comitatus legislation, and Justice came in 
when the matter was before the House, but. we received no recom­
mendations from the Justice Department prior to that. Basically, 
Justice had little input into the bill. 

Well, my time is up. And before we recogl.lize the gentleman 
from Michigan, let us recess and come back in 10 minutes. We will 
go to vote. 

[Brief recess.] 
Mr. HUGHES. The subcommittee will come to order. 
The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Michigan. 
Mr. SAWYER. I am a little curious. On page 6 of your testimony, 

down at the bottom where you are talking about the Rand Corp. 
study on career criminals, you say that they were able to identify 
offender characteristics which distinguish the most active or career 
criminal from the rest. 

Is a list of those characteristics available? 
Mr. MORRIS. Yes, Mr. Sawyer. Would you like us to supply that 

for the record? 
Mr. SAWYER. Yes. And I would also like it if you would just put a 

copy of whatever it is in the mail to me, too, at my office. Will you 
do that? 

Mr. MORRIS. I will do that, Mr. Sawyer. 
Mr. SAWYER. 123 Cannon. 
Mr. MORRIS. We will do that. 
Mr. SAWYER. Thank you. 
[The information to be furnished follows:] 
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PREFACE 

The study summarized here is part of a series of Rand publications 
that document Rand's second inmate survey, a project funded by the 
National Institute of Justice under its Research Agreements Pro­
gram. In this project, Rand researchers developed, fielded, and 
analyzed data from a survey instrument administered to nearly 2200 
jail.and prison inmates in three states. The following annotated list of 
publications indicates the purposes and scope of the project and this 
study's place in it. 

• Peterson, Mark, Jan Cha.iken, Patricia Ebener, and Paul 
Honig, Survey of Prison and Jail Inmates: Background and 
Method, The Rand Corporation, N-1635-NIJ, August 1982. 

Describes the purposes of the survey, its design and adminis­
tration, the data collected, and response patterns. Appendix 
contains a copy of the full survey instrument. 

• Marquis, Kent, with Patricia Ebener, Quality of Prisoner 
Self-Reports: Arrest and Conviction Response Errors, The 
Rand Corporation, R-2637-DOJ, March 1981. 

Analyzes the reliability of the survey's self.·:l."eported arrest 
and conviction data, using both the retest method and a com­
parison with official records. 

• Petersilia, Joan, and Paul Honig, with Charles Hubay, Jr., 
The Prison Experience of Career Criminals, The Rand Cor­
poration, R-2511-DOJ, May 1980. 

Determines the proportion of prison inmates who have dem­
onstrated a need for specific treatments while incarcerated, 
the proportion who actually receive such treatment, and the 
differences in these two aspects (controlling for inmate char­
acteristics). Also describes inmates' assessments of various 
programs and analyzes which inmates are disproportionately 
involved in prison violence. 

• Chaiken, Jan, and Marcia Chaiken, with Joyce Peterson, 
Varieties of Criminal Behavior: Summary and Policy Im-
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plications, The Rand Corporation, R~281411-NIJ, August 
1982 [the present report]. 

Gives conclusions from analysis of the survey and official 
record data concerning identification of serious criminal of­
fenders and the implications of their characteristics for pub­
lic policy. 

• Chaiken, Jan, and Marcia Chaiken, Varieties of Criminal Be~ 
havior, The Rand Corporation, R-2814-NIJ, August 1982. 

Documents the concepts, methods, and findings that underlie 
this summary report. Appendixes describe (a) an analysis of 
the internal consistency of survey responses and their corre­
spondence with official record data, and (b) the construction 
of scaled predictor variables. 

• Greenwood, Peter W., with Allan Abrahamse, Selective In~ 
capacitation, The Rand Corporation, R-2815-NIJ, August 
1982. 

Uses the predictor and outcome variables constructed by 
Chaiken and Chaiken to produce a 7-item scale and draw 
conclusions about selective incapacitation. Also summarizes 
the entire research effort under Rand's Research Agreements 
Program. 

This summary report emphasizes the policy-relevant results of the 
study. It is intended for criminal justice practitioners and others con­
cerned with public policy on criminals and crime control. It should, 
however, also provide criminal justice researchers with a useful over­
view for reading the report Varieties of Criminal Behavior (R-2814-
NIJ), which contains references to related research, explanations of 
the analytical methods, and comprehensive data tables. 
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I. INTRODUCTION AND SUMMARY 

Faced with rising crime rates, fiscal limitations, and a conservative 
political movement, public officials increasingly long for a simple, en­
compassing policy that would permit them to d~al quickly. ~nd .effe.c­
tively with criminals. They have also deemphasized rehabIlItatIOn III 
favor of longer prison sentences as a means of reducing crime. Unfor­
tunately, an important truth has almost disappeared during these 
developments: There are many kinds of criminals, and to fix on any 
single punitive solution to the problem of crime is simplistic, unjust, 
and inefficient. 

Increasing the lengths of determinate prison sentences exacerbates 
the problems of overcrowded prisons without necessarily reducing 
crime rates efficiently. Consider the following example. Of two men 
convicted for burglary, one may commit fewer than four burglaries a 
year and limit his other criminal activities to a range o.f crimes soci~ty 
considers relatively less serious. The other may commIt 60 burglanes 
a year and a range of robberies, assaults, and other serious crimes, 
also at very high rates. Assuming that these criminal patterns are 
characteristic, imprisoning the first for three years will affe~t the 
crime rate far less than imprisoning the second for the same penod. If 
reducing crime is at least one purpose of longer prison sentences, 
these longer sentences should be consistently imposed on the most 
serious, active offenders. But how are criminal justice authorities to 
distinguish between the two criminals in our example? 

This report describes the diversity of criminal behavior in a way 
that can help the criminal justice system distinguish among and de­
velop appropriate policy for handling various subgroups of offen~ers. 
It presents the results of our analysis of a survey of adult male pnson 
and jail inmates in three states. The study, which builds on previous 
Rand studies of criminal careers (Petersilia, Greenwood, and Lavin, 
1977; Peterson and Braiker, 1981), utilized a survey instrument that 
was designed and administered by Peterson et al. (1982). This report 
concentrates on the most policy-relevant findings and implications of 
the study. A separate publication (Chaiken and Chaiken, 1982) con­
tains more complete descriptions or our methods, models, and find­
ings. 

The study aimed at discovering whether official records and char-
acteristics that the records might or might not contain would pe~mit 
identification of serious criminals. The models we developed rely on 
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information about criminals that is currently or potentially available 
to the criminal justice system: prior record adjusted for age, a history 
of frequent juvenile violence starting before age 16, specific forms of 
drug use and alcohol abuse, employment record, and marital status. 
The study data came both from the self-reports of the surveyed in­
mates and from their official records. We realize that use of self-re­
ports immediately raises questions about their veracity. However, by 
exploiting redundant questions built into the questionnaire and cross­
comparisons with the respondents' official records, we were able to 
show that our main findings are not sensitive to respondent error that 
may be present. (Section II contains a brief description of the ques­
tionnaire used and the data's validity and reliability.) 

Using the survey data, the study established a framework for classi­
fying criminal offenders that counters two major objections to the con­
struction of typologies: (1) that criminals do not specialize and (2) that 
their criminal behavior is too unstable to permit meaningful classifi­
cation. The survey results indicate that criminal? can be categorized 
according to the combinations of crimes they commit, and that the 
resulting typology may be quite useful for prosecution, incapacitation, 
and rehabilitation policy. The inmates in our sample who committed 
specific combinations of crimes were distinguishable from other in­
mates by their crime commission rates, their persistence in commit­
ting crime, and their personal characteristics. 

One important result of the study is our ability to identify and char­
acterize the most serious category of offenders. Criminals in this cate­
gory reported committing robbery, assault, and drug deals during the 
one- to two-year measurement period covered by the survey. 1 We 
found that these criminals, whom we have called "violent predators," 
usually committed the three defining crimes at high rates, and they 
often committed burglaries, thefts, and other property crimes at high 
rates too-sometimes at higher rates than any other type of criminal, 
including those who specialized in those crimes. Typically, the violent 
predators also began persistently using hard drugs as juveniles and 
committing violent crimes before they were 16. In short, these 
"omni-felons," deeply entrenched in a life of multiple drug use and 
violence, constitute an important criminal threat to society. 

Table 1 shows the ten types of offenders discussed in this study, 
defined in terms of the crimes they do or do not report committing. 
The offender types are arranged hierarchically, the lower ones rela­
tively less serious than the higher ones. We found that with the excep-

lThe measurement period began on January 1 of the year preceding the inmate's 
arrest for the crime that led to his incarceration. The amount of unincarcerated time a 
respondent had during the period could have varied from 1 month to 24 months. 
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Table 1 

DEFINITION OF HIERARCHICAL SUBGROUPS OF OFFENDERS 
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Group p::; <: I'Q 0 ~ 

Violent predators 
(robber-assaulter-dealers) + + ? ? + 15 

Robber-assaulters + + ? ? 0 8 
Robber-dealers + 0 ? ? + 9 
Low-level robbers + 0 ? ? 0 12 
Mere assaulters 0 + 0 0 0 5 
Burglar-dealers 0 ?? + ? + 10 
Low-level burglars 0 0 + ? 0 8 
Property & drug offenders 0 ?? 0 + + 6 
Low-level property offenders 0 0 0 + 0 8 
Drug dealers 0 0 0 0 + 6 

NOTE: + = Group member commits this crime, by definition. 
o Group member does not commit this crime, by definition. 
? Group member mayor may not commit this crime. Analysis 

shows that nearly all members of the group do. 

3 

?? Group member mayor may ':tot commit this crime. Most don't. 

aAssault includes homicide arising out of assault or robbery. 

bTheft includes auto theft. 

cPercentages add to 87%. The remaining 13% did not report committing 
any of the crimes studied. Some serious crimes (e.g., rape, kidnap) were 
not included in the self-report survey. Respondents with missing data 
(150 out of 2190) were excluded in calculation of percentages. 

tion of those who commit assault only ("mere assaulters"), offenders 
in the lower categories not only committed fewer serious crimes and 
at lower rates, but their patterns of employment, drug use, and juve­
nile behavior were more socially acceptable than those of other offend­
ers. However, even among the "lesser" offenders, those who used 
particular forms of hard c!rugs and had employment problems were 
likely to commit crime more frequently than their counterparts.2 

2The categories of offenders do not constitute a comprehensive "criminal typology" 
as that term is usually defined by criminologists. The hierarchical arrangement of 
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Unfortunately, as we discuss below, our analysis showed that infor­
mation currently available from such sources as official arrest and 
conviction records does not allow criminal justice officials to distin­
guish meaningfully between the violent predator and other types of 
offenders. However, significant (though imperfect) distinctions can be 
made on the basis of information potentially available on such factors 
as specific forms of drug use, employment, and juvenile drug use and 
violence. Properly interpreted, this information could give prosecutors 
and judges clearer understanding of the type of criminal they are con­
fronting in any particular case. 

Although certain questions and issues raised by this study deserve 
further research, we believe our findings have important implications 
for present criminal justice policy and practice. Our study methods 
specifically searched for patterns that are common across three states, 
and the results do, to some extent, reconceptualize the findings of 
much previous research. Consequently, we anticipate that they can be 
generalized. 

Because the characteristics we found associated with the violent 
predators have been associated with high probability of recidivism in 
many earlier studies, we infer that until effective means are found to 
prevent criminals from repeating serious crimes, the violent predators 
are better candidates for incapacitation and worse candidates for con­
ventional rehabilitation efforts than any other criminal types. By 
focusing on the less serious (but still highly active) offenders, existing 
rehabilitation programs may prove more effective than they currently 
appear. Many offenders who belong to the subgroups we have identi­
fied as less serious typically have the kinds of drug- and employment­
related problems that seem amenable to rehabilitation efforts. 

Because the violent predators commit a disproportionate amount of 
crime, it seems prudent to devote a commensurate proportion of crimi­
nal justice resources to dealing with them. At present, the only effec­
tive method available for curtailing their criminal behavior is incarc­
eration. In the short run, other than increasing the apprehension, 
conviction, and confinement of violent predators, we know of no poli­
cies that are likely to reduce their crime rates. However, in the long 
run, it would be preferable to develop effective ways of dealing with 
the young juveniles who are most likely to become violent predators­
those under 16 who are committing serious crimes. Finally, in our 

categories by seriousness is based solely on the current public perception of the relative 
seriousness of the specific criminal acts that in co~bination define the categories. The 
fact that offenders in the most serious categories were also the most serious in terms of 
the rates at which they committed crimes and in terms of factors 'such as drug use is a 
finding of the research rather than part of the definition of the categories. 
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view, selective incapacitation policies should always allow for broad 
exercise of judicial discretion. In every identification exercise we per­
formed, there were individuals who neither fit the category nor com­
mitted crimes at the rate typically associated with their particular 
characteristics. 

The remainder of this report develops at greater length the issues 
and conclusions discussed above. In Section II we describe the pur­
pose, conceptual basis, and methodology of the study. Section III pre­
sents our general findings concerning criminal categories and then 
provides detailed conclusions concerning characteristics effects and 
identification of the most serious category. In Section IV we di~cuss 
the study's implications for policy and research. 

31 

II. BACKGROUND AND METHODOLOGY 

The concept that qualitatively different types of offenders who com­
mit the same criminal act should be dealt with in different ways is 
thousands of yearfl old. Attempts to classify criminals according to 
quantitative criteria, although not quite as ancient, have been made 
for decades. However, early criminological interest in typologies of 
criminal behavior was mostly abandoned in the 1970s. The search for 
typology was considered unsuccessful primarily because a number of 
studies had demonstrated a lack of consistency in criminal behavior 
over time. These findings suggested that it was extremely difficult to 
predict the nature of future criminal behavior, if any, from an individ­
ual's current activities. 

The search for typology was considered unsuccessful also because 
the typologies developed as theoretical constructs resisted translation 
into discrete, empirically verifiable categories. Other typologies were 
based on small or possibly idiosyncratic samples of offenders. Overall, 
the categories proposed in most typologies could not be used effec­
tively by officials in the criminal justice system. 

Although we did not attempt to develop a comprehensive typology 
of criminal offenders, our study indicates strongly that stable, empiri­
cally based classifications of offenders can be constructed. The main 
distinctions between our work and typological research of earlier 
years are, first, that we defined our subgroups (in Table 1) based on 
self-reported behavior over one- to two-year periods instead of either 
sequences of officially recorded criminal acts or anecdotal reports, and 
second, that our sample contained hundreds of offenders from each of 
three states. An offender who, in our data, appears to have a stable 
pattern of committing, for example, robbery, burglary, assault, for­
gery, and auto theft might appear, in official record data, to be switch­
ing unpredictably from one type of crime to another. To call such an 
offender Ustable in versatility" is not mere sophistry, because he can 
be clearly distinguished from other offenders who consistently engage 
in different combinations of crimes. Moreover, certain stable combina­
tions of criminal activity are substantially more serious than other 
combinations. 

To the extent that criminal behavior is not stable within the clas­
sifications we developed, the transitions appear as progressions from 
less serious to more serious forms of behavior (which is to be expected 
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in an incarcerated sample) or as temporary interruptions in criminal 
activity. 1 

Two previous Rand projects laid the methodological and substantive 
bases for our study of criminal categories. In interviews with 49 rob­
bers, Petersilia, Greenwood, and Lavin (1977) showed that among ap­
parently similar robbers, some were highly active criminals and 
others "intermittent" offenders. Rand's first inmate survey using 
written questionnaires established the quantitative differences in 
crime commission rates between "highly active" and "less active" 
criminals, and indicated that distinction's potential implications for 
selective incapacitation policies (Peterson and Braiker, 1981). Based 
on self-reported data, the study showed that a small minority had 
committed a disproportionate number of crimes, while the vast 
majority of respondents had very low crime commission rates. 2 Indeed, 
the findings indicated that incapacitating the most active 8 percent 
could prevent three times as much crime as incapacitating the least 
active half of the respondents for the same length of time. It also 
showed that high commission rates were typically associated with 
certain psychological and childhood factors: juvenile involvement in 
serious crime, criminal self-·identities, and hedonistic motives. Using 
less subjective information abol1t criminal offenders, which was 
known to people other than the respondent and was potentially 
available to the criminal justice system, generated weaker 
associations with crime rates-only about two-thirds as strong. 

Peterson and Braiker (1981) considered their findings tentative: 
The crime rate data were imprecise, the self-reported data were not 
validated, the sample came from only one state (California), and the 
researchers did not know whether the data that presumably repre­
sented information available to criminal justice officials could actual­
ly be found in official records. Moreover, they noted that any 
implication to be drawn about selective incapacitation from their re­
sults would be based on the assumption that offenders will continu­
ously maintain their activity patterns into the future. Rand's second 
inmate survey (on which this study is based) improved on the first 
survey in ways that help resolve many of these issues. However, it did 
not verify the assumption that activity is maintained into the future. 

The second survey included nearly 2200 offenders from three states 
(California, Michigan, and Texas); its construction enabled internal 
and external validation of the self-report data; and the format of its 
questions permitted more accurate determination of the crimes com-

lAlthough the data we analyzed were cross-sectional in nature, they included a 
limited amount of information about criminal behavior of respondents in earlier peri-
ods. ' 

2A "crime commission rate" (for a particular type of crime) is the number of crimes 
(of that type) that the person commits in a year, if free to do so for the entire year. 
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mitted by respondents and the rates at which they committed them. 
(See Peterson et al., 1982, for details of the survey design and pre­
tests including a copy of the survey instrument.) 

The survey questionnaire elicited self-reported information about 
the following aspects of the inmates' background and activities: 

• Juvenile criminal behavior, use of illegal drugs and alcohol, 
and incarceration in juvenile facilities. 

• Criminal behavior and arrests during a one- to two-year pe­
riod just prior to the present conviction. 

• Other behavior during the same period prior to conviction, 
including use of alcohol and illegal drugs, employment, and 
change in residence. 

• Types of crimes committed in two earlier reference periods. 
• Sociodemographic information. 

For prisoner respondents (but not those in county)ails), ~he follow­
ing additional information was collected from theIr offiCial records 
(inmate folders): 

• Rap-sheet arrests for the same one- to two-year period 
covered by the self-reports. 

• Details of the current conviction offense(s). 
• Prior history of adult convictions. 
• Juvenile probation and commitments to juvenile facilities. 
• (For California only) details of up to ten juvenile arrests: 

date, charge, whether convicted, and disposition if convicted. 
• Sociodemographic data. 

The structure and administration of the survey and associated data 
collection efforts were intended to provide multiple means for explor­
ing the integrity of the inmates' responses. The questionnair~ in­
cluded pairs of questions, widely separated, that aske~ for essent~ally 
the same information about crimes the respondents had commItted 
and about other topics. This made it possible to check for internal 
quality (inconsistency, omission, and confusion). Over 83 percent of 
the respondents filled out the questionnaire very accurately, coI?­
pletely, and consistently. Over 95 percent were able to follow the faIr­
ly complicated skip patterns in the survey booklet and to .fill out the 
calendar that showed the time period being studied. For prlsoners, the 
official records showed that 85 percent of them filled out their calen­
dars correctly to the month. (Chaiken and Chaiken, 1982, Appendix 

B.) 
Access to official records made possible an external check of the 

self-reports' validity for prisoner respondents. Although the external 
comparison of validity of their responses did not yield as favorl1b1e 

1 
j 

1 



\ 

34 

9 

results as the check of their internal quality, 59 percent of the prison­
er respondents had an external error rate of less than 20 percent. 
(Nearly half of the respondents had two or fewer disparities out of 14 
categories checked, less than 7 percent had between six and nine dis­
parities, and none had more than nine.) However, for most disparities, 
the records' validity and completeness are as suspect as the respon­
dents' veracity: Records are often missing or incomplete through no 
fault of the prisoners.3 Our findings in regard to validity reinforce 
those of Marquis and Ebener (1981), who, working with the same 
data, showed that estimates of the numbers of arrests and convictions 
obtained from self-reports are unbiased or, in a few instances, higher 
than the official record estimate. 

Taking a very conservative approach, we constructed scales of pre­
dictor variables,4 and we carried out the key analyses in two ways. 
The first involved all respondents; the second excluded the 42 percent 
whose truthfulness we had even the slightest reason to doubt. (Even 
the prisoners with missing or incomplete official records were in the 
excluded group.) We found that estimates of overall crime commission 
rates were not significantly or consistently affected by excluding the 
suspect group. We also found that the strength of the equations used 
to predict crime commission rates from personal characteristics was 
only slightly lessened by excluding that group. 

To anticipate the suspicion that some groups or types of individuals 
might be less truthful in self-reports than others, we compared a vari­
ety of self-reported characteristics with indicators of quality of the 
self-report data. With minor exceptions, such individual character­
istics as conviction crime, self-image, activity in fraud or "illegal 
cons," and sociodemographic characteristics were unrelated to the 
quality and validity of the individual's response.5 We also found that 
self-reported rates of criminal activity were not significantly 
correlated with the self-reports' internal or external reliability. 

In sum, we believe that the data from the self-reports, coupled with 
official record data and handled conservatively, are sufficiently valid 
and reliable to serve as a credible basis for our findings. 

3Juvenile records suffer notably in this regard. In nearly all cases of disparity be­
tween the self-report and juvenile records, the respondent admitted to juvenile crimes 
or incarceration, but the record showed none. 

4These scales were initially constructed using Guttman techniques with data from 
one state. They were tested for reproducibility and scalability with data from the other 
two states. See Chaiken and Chaiken (1982), Appendix C. 

5For the exceptions, see Chaiken and Chaiken (1982), Appendix B. 
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III. IDENTIFYING THE SERIOUS 
CRIMINAL 

Without a definition of "the serious criminal," it is difficult to de­
velop an app~'opriate way of identifying and dealing with him. Many 
criminological researchers avoid the issue because they realize that a 
precise, one-dimensional definition is impossible to construct: Judg­
ments of seriousness differ with perceivers and contexts. Conse­
quently, criminological research has tended to describe offenses but 
not offenders in terms of seriousness, using categories such as "index" 
or "nonindex," "violent offenses" and "nonviolent offenses," or public 
perceptions of seriousness. Comprehensive typologies have described 
offenders according to concepts other than seriousness-for example, 
ethnographic terms, policy-related dimensions, career types, or psy­
chological profiles. Our study synthesizes these approaches, discuss­
ing the varieties of criminal behavior represented in the survey in 
their order of publicly perceived seriousness. 

CATEGORIES OF CRIMINAL BEHAVIOR 

Most research concluding that criminals do not specialize focuses on 
known offenses. Even when offenses are categorized into broad groups, 
an individual's arrest history usually shows nearly random shifts 
frop! one category of offense to another. Moreover, in self-reports, few 
criminals say that they commit just one kind of offense. The self-re­
ports used in this study are no exception. However, we examined the 
stability over time of the entire complex of crimes committed by an 
offender. In this way, we found indications of substantial stability in 
varieties of criminal behavior or very clear and understandable tran~ 
sitions from one variety to another. While it is true that the first 
group-the most criminally active offenders-commit a broad range 
of types of crimes, other offenders commit only specific, limited combi­
nations of crimes. 

When the combinations of crimes are arrayed hierarchically, as in 
Table 1, offenders whose behavior puts them in high-level (serious) 
complexes are very likely to commit one or more of the crimes that 
define lower-level complexes.1 For example, 81 percent of the 
offenders in our survey sample who rob and assault and deal drugs 

lIndividuals who commit only assault are (by definition) an exception. 
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also commit burglary, and 71 percent of them commit theft. The 
situation is analogous to any profession in which an individual 
advances through ranks based on cumulative knowledge and 
adequate performance of tasks at each level. The most highly trained 
individuals have some facility in performing tasks usually handled by 
lower-level personnel. For ex~mple, an army sergeant cleans his 
weapons and achieves passing grades in target practice-skills that 
are common to combat soldiers. But the sergeant can be distinguished 
from the private by the unique higher-level managerial and 
administrative tasks he performs in conjunction with lower-level 
tasks. 

This observation guided our derivation of the ten categories in Ta­
ble 1 from the inmate survey data. The questionnaire asked about a 
number of different types of crimes that we summarized into eight: 
assault, robbery, burglary, drug deals, theft, auto theft, fraud, and 
forgery or credit card swindles. Counting each respondent as "yes" or 
"no" according to whether he did or did not report committing each of 
these eight crime types, there could have been 256 different combina­
tions. However, examination revealed 19 combinations of crimes re­
ported so frequently that they described the behavior of more than 
half of the respondents in all three states. Moreover, 99 combinations 
occurred extremely infrequently (either no respondent or one respon­
dent reported the combination). Examination of the remaining 138 
categories showed that many of them differed from the major 19 
categories by "uninteresting" distinctions among four crimes: auto 
theft, other theft, forgery, and fraud. (For example, a person who com­
mits robbery, assault, burglary, and auto theft does not seem mean­
ingfully different from a person who commits robbery, assault, 
burglary, and other theft.) 

When these four crime types were joined together, the 19 combina­
tions became 11. Finally, we expanded the 11 combinations so that 
they encompassed less common similar combinations (as shown by"?" 
or "??" in Table 1), obtaining ten categories plus a default category 
("didn't do any of these"). 

Because of the crimes that define them, we can arrange the ten 
categories in approximate order of publicly perceived seriousness. The 
most serious category consists of offenders who concurrently rob, as­
sault, and deal drugs. The least serious category consists of those who 
commit only drug deals. We must note that some offenders may be 
misclassified according to seriousness if they committed serious 
crimes that were not among the eight in the questionnaire. For exam­
ple, rape and kidnapping were not included, and homicide was not 
distinguished from assault in defining the complexes. 

These complexes would have little interest for criminological re-
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search or criminal justice policy if they were unstable over time. If 
most criminals switched from complex to complex during a year, 
knowing that they belonged to a particular complex at a particular 
time would not help prosecutors or judges anticipate what kinds of 
crimes these offenders would later commit or how often. Moreover, 
personal characteristics would not imply membership in a particular 
category: A given individual, with fixed characteristics, would belong 
to different complexes depending largely on when he happened to be 
arrested. However, the survey data strongly suggest that criminals do 
belong to single categories or naturally related pairs of categories 
over extended periods of time. Further, the data give some indication 
that if they make transitions, offenders usually move to a more seri­
ous complex (or else they stop committing crimes altogether). These 
conclusions are tentative because the survey sample is not well suited 
for studying upward transitions in seriousness. One would naturally 
expect that offenders display some of their most serious criminal be­
havior just prior to their incarceration. 

CRIME COMMISSION RATES 

The survey data reveal that the rate at which criminals commit 
crimes is related to the seriousness of the crimes that define their 
category. The more serious the category, the more likely the offender 
to commit crimes in that category at a high rate-and to commit less 
serious crimes at high rates, too. 

Most criminals commit crimes at low rates. In any subgroup of of­
fenders, defined in any way that does not make reference to crime 
rates, crime commission rates are highly skewed: Most members will 
commit none or a small number of each particular crime, but a small 
number will commit the crime at very high rates (Fig. 1). Even among 
the subgroup that we call violent predators, there are offenders who 
commit crimes at low rates. However, this group of robber-assaulter­
dealers is much more likely than any other group of offenders to have 
very high rates for all crimes. Table 2 shows the "high end" of the 
crime rate distribution (worst 10 percent) for each complex of crimi­
nals. Since violent predators are defined by the fact that they commit 
robbery, assault, and drug dealing, it is not surprising that the worst 
of them have very high crime rates for these three crime."',. But the 
table also shows that these robber-assaulter-dealers are more likely to 
be high-rate burglars than are offenders who just commit burglary. 
Only 10 percent of burglars who do not commit robbery commit over 
150 burglaries a year, while 20 percent ofthe robber-assaulter-dealers 
commit at least that many burglaries per year. 
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Fig. 1-Distribution of annualized burglary commission rates 
for respondents to Rand's second inmate survey 

who commit burglary 

Previous studies have only hinted at how serious the violent preda­
tors' criminal behavior is. Even if we allow for the possibility that 
respondents overestimated their commission rates by factors of three 
or four-and the validity studies associated with this study give no 
reason to believe the errors were so large-the most active violent 
predators commit hundreds of serious crimes a year. And they commit 
five or more distinct types of crimes. For example, the sample's 10 
percent of violent predators who have the highest robbery rates com­
mit over 135 robberies a year. The 10 percent with the highest bur-
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Table 2 

COMPARISON OF HIGH-RATE OFFENDERS AMONG CATEGORIES OF OFFENDERS 

(Annualized Crime Rate, 90th Percentile for Those Who Commit the Crime) 

Robbery Forgery 
& Credit 

Group All Business Person Assault Burglary Theft Cards 

Violent predators 
(robber-assaulter-dealers) 135 96 82 18 516 517 200 

Robber-assaulters 65 46 38 14 315 726 27 
Robber-dealers 41 60 32 -- 377 407 255 
Low-level robbers 10 15 9 -- 206 189 78 
Here assaulters -- -- -- 3.5 -- -- --
Burglar-dealers -- -- -- 5 148 507 288 
Low-level burglars -- -- -- -- 105 97 62 
Property & drug offenders -- -- -- 7 -- 947 221 
Low-level property offenders -- -- -- -- -- 560 486 
Drug dealers -- -- -- -- -- -- --

Drug 
Fraud Dealing 

278 4088 
293 --
106 2931 
811 --
-- --
82 2890 
36 --

188 3302 
1160 --

-- 3035 

NOTE: The-90th percentile is crime-specific, not group-specific. For example, 10 percent of 
robber-dealers commit robbery at a rate exceeding 41 per year. A different (but overlapping) group, 
consisting of 10 percent of the robber-dealers who commit burglary, has a burglary rate exceeding 377 
per year. The annualized crime rate is defined to be the number of crimes committed in a year, if the 
offender is free from incarceration for the entire year. 
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glary rates commit over 500 burglaries a year. The 10 percent with 
the highest drug-dealing rates make over 4000 drug deals a year. 

The survey's data indicate that the relative representation of the 
ten categories of offenders (shown in the tables) will determine crime 
rates in any naturally occurring subpopulation of inmates (e.g., all 
the offenders imprisoned from a given county in a given year). The 
greater the fraction of offenders in the more serious categories, the 
higher the crime commission rates will be. Comparison of data from 
the three states illustrates this hypothesis. Prisoner respondents in 
Texas had substantially lower crime commission rates than their 
counterparts in Michigan and California. For example, the Ca.lifornia 
prisoners had average robbery rates five times greater than Texas 
prisoners, burglary rates three times greater, and rates for almost all 
other crimes two times greater. The relative numbers of prisoners by 
category almost entirely explain these differences-especially the 
fraction of prisoners who are violent predators. Texas had relatively 
few of them in prison. 

THE VIOLENT PREDATORS 

The discussion to this point indicates that the robber-assaulter­
dealers commit serious crimes, often at high rates, and typically have 
done so persistently for a number of years. This combination of traits 
earns them the label "violent predator." However, if, as we explain 
below, criminal records do not provide enough information ror the 
criminal justice system to identify these offenders, how can they be 
identified? We can hardly expect criminals to put themselves in jeop­
ardy by volunteering the kinds of information that the self-reports 
supply. In establishing and addressing this dilemma, the study makes 
its potentially most important finding and contribution to criminal 
justice policy. 

As the description of the survey questionnaire (Sec. II) indicates, we 
collected background information on the inmates that included more 
than their criminal activities, arrests, and convictions. The question­
naire also asked about juvenile history, drug and alcohol use, employ­
ment, and demographic characteristics-information that is currently 
or potentially available to the criminal justice system. The inmates' 
responses clearly establish that' certain personal characteristics corre­
late strongly with the various criminal categories. These character­
istics make it possible to identify the most serious criminals and 
distinguish them from less serious criminals. Thus, even though 
criminal records, as now constituted, do not permit identification of 
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violent predators, our results show what kinds of information ('ould 
improve records to make such identification possible in the future. 

Characteristics of the Violent Predator 

Considering their effect on crime rates-especially for serious 
crimes-the violent predators are extremely young. In the survey, 
they averaged less than 23 years of age when coming into jail or pris­
on. Yet, they also averaged considerably more total arrests than any 
other respondents, including those substantially older, and they had 
been committing the more serious crimes for at least six years. 

The length of their criminal activity is implicit in their juvenile 
history. The predators typically begin committing crimes, especially 
violent crimes, well before age 16. They are likely to commit both 
violent and property crimes frequently before they are 18. They are 
more likely than other types of criminals to have received and had 
parole revoked and to have spent considerable time in juvenile facili­
ties. Yet some of those who report the highest juvenile crime rates 
have no official records of juvenile criminal behavior. 

They are also more socially unstable than other types of criminals. 
Few of them are married or have any other kind of family obligation. 
They are employed less regularly and have more trouble holding jobs. 
The more they are unemployed, the more crime they tend to commit. 
(This correlation between unemployment and higher crime rates 
holds true for other categories of offenders as well. However, employ­
ment problems are more chronic for the violent predators.) 

The violent predators also have characteristic histories of drug use. 
Most of them begin using several types of "hard" drugs, and using 
them heavily, as juveniles. Indeed, their use of drugs and their crimi­
nal careers usually begin at about the same time. However, this does 
not indicate that drug use caused them to become criminals. Rather, 
drug use appears to be just another element of the criminal life-style 
they have adopted. Actually, the violent predators' characteristic rela­
tionship with drugs deserves some elaboration here because the sur­
vey revealed some new (or not widely recognized) facts about the 
nature of drug use and criminal activity. . 

In addition to dealing drugs, 83 percent of the violent predators in 
our survey also used drugs during the measurement period. As other 
studies have indicated, dealing drugs is often synonymous with using 
drugs. Further, heroin addiction has long been seen as part of the 
criminal subculture, often as the economic cause of crime. However, 
the survey revealed that certain types of drug use are even more char­
acteristic of the violent predators than heroin addiction. Although 1 
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they are more likely than other offenders to have high-quantity, high­
cost heroin addictions, their more distinctive characteristic is multi­
ple drug use: heroin with barbiturates, heroin with amphetamines, 
barbiturates with alcohol, barbiturates with amphetamines, ampheta­
mines with alcohol, or mUltiple combinations of these. 

When their drug use is costly and intense, the violent predators are 
more likely to commit most kinds of crimes and at much higher rates. 
However, the nature of the drug use seems related to the kind of 
crime that the user will commit. Addictive use of heroin is more asso­
ciated with property crimes than with violent crime, and there is 
some indication that cost, rather than the drug's physiological effect, 
provides the impetus here. As a matter of fact, heavy but relatively 
inexpensive heroin use is not associated with high crime rates. If the 
user has a cheap source of supply or can trade other services for his 
drugs, the heroin habit apparently has no effect on his rate of criminal 
activity. 

In contrast, multiple drug use, especially use of barbiturates and 
intermittent, Hrecreational," use of heroin, is associated with assault; 
and extremely heavy use of nonopiate psychotropic drugs is strongly 
related to high rates for all crimes except the nonviolent crimes of 
burglary and auto theft. This association helps explain an otherwise 
puzzling finding that white respon<;lents committed assault at much 
higher rates than black respondents did. The whites used barbiturates 
more commonly. 

In addition to shedding light on the relationship between heavy 
drug use and high crime rates, the survey also clarified some other 
aspects of serious criminals and their backgrounds: 

• Juvenile drug use is strongly associated with rates of robbery 
and assault in our study, but we found no association be­
tween crime rates and juvenile use of marijuana or ex­
perimentation with hard drugs. 

• Among people who wind up in jail or prison, there are very 
few full-time criminals. Not even most violent predators use 
crime as their sole source of income. Their employment is less 
stable than other offenders', but the inverse relationship be­
tween level of employment and crime rates indicates that 
they use crime, at least in part, to supplement their 
"straight" incomes. 
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Why Violent Predators Cannot Be Identified from 
Official Records 

The violence of these offenders makes them a phenomenon of grow­
ing public concern. Criminal studies prior to the 1970s showed that 
violent crime then, especially homicide, tended to occur among ac­
quaintances and to result from various kinds of personal disputes. But 
for the predators, violence seems to be an integral part of a deviant 
pattern rather than a response provoked by particular situations and 
individuals. 

Compared with criminals in other complexes, violent predators 
seem to be different in kind. Then why are the violent predators so 
hard to identify from official records? An immediate problem is their 
youth: Because most of them are so young, their adult criminal 
records do not usually reveal extensive prior criminal activity. And 
juvenile records offer little more enlightenment. Many of the violent 
predators' self-reports describe such heavy juvenile drug use and fre­
quent, violent criminal activity that they must have been highly visi­
ble to teachers, neighbors, and schoolmates. Yet, some appear to have 
no official juvenile criminal records. (This lack of records is confirmed 
by their self-reports of having no contacts with police 01' incarcera­
tions as juveniles.) Even when the violent predators have juvenile 
records, they rarely indicate the rate or seriousness of their criminal 
activities. Indeed, where self-reports and juvenile records disagree, 
the self-reports usually report more crimes and incarcerations than 
the records do. 

When violent predators do have prior adult records, those records c() 
not readily distinguish them from other (lesser) offenders. It might 
seem that checking an inmate's prior record to see whether he had 
ever been convicted of the defining crimes-robbery, assault, and drug 
dealing-would provide an easy method of identifying violent preda­
tors. However, this method does not work: Some offenders with con­
victions for these three crimes in their records are not committing 
them concurrently at the present time and consequently do not match 
the definition of violent predator. For example, in our sample of Cali­
fornia prisoners, 5 percent of inmates who are not violent predators 
had been convicted of these three crimes at some time in the past. 
More important, the vast majority of those who do commit aU these 
crimes have not been convicted of them. For example, in our Califor­
nia sample, 91 percent of violent predators did not have conviction 
records-juvenile or adult-for all three crimes: robbery, assault, and 
drug dealing. 

Quite apart from whether they are or are not violent predators ac-
cording to our definition, the inmates whose conviction records in-
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elude assault, robbery, and drug dealing are not predominantly high­
rate offenders. In fact, they are not significantly different from other 
offenders in their crime commission rates. In order to effectively and 
efficiently reduce crime, it is crucial to be able to differentiate the 
violent predators-who are disproportionately high-rate offenders­
from others. 

Sometimes official records show that a criminal has been arrested 
or convicted of robbery and assault and also has a history of drug use 
or addiction (usually an indication that he also deals drugs). But this 
information is not pragmatically useful for identifying the violent 
predator. Although violent predators are significantly more likely 
than other inmates to have this kind of history, we found a large 
number of "false positives"-inmates who use drugs but are not drug 
dealers. In the California sample, 35 percent of violent predators had 
official records of drug use and convictions for robbery and assault, 
but so did 18 percent of the inmates who were not violent predators. 

Various other potential definitions of violent predators derived from 
their official records were tested. To sum up, there is no simple, 
straightforward way to identify robber-assaulter-dealers from the 
data in their official records-as those data are currently collected. A 
number of factors explain the records' limitations: plea bargaining, 
imprecise definition of drug use, and the fact that some offenders suc­
cessfully evade arrest and conviction for crimes they commit frequent­
ly. 

The Value of Information Not in Official Records 

We carried out regression analyses to determine what personal 
characteristics are most associated with a high robbery commission 
rate. (Although not all violent predators are high-rate robbers, the 
two groups overlap substantially.) The following characteristics, only 
three of which can be reliably obtained from inmates' official records , 
proved to be the most important in explaining the robbery commission 
rates of incoming inmates: 

• Frequent violent juvenile crime (committing violent CrIme 
frequently before age 18).2 

• Early onset of juvenile crime (especially violent crime 
before age 16).3 

• Number of prior adult robbery convictions. 

2This also implies commission of property crimes as a juvenile. 
3Different coefficients for violent crime and for property crime in the absence of 

violent crime. 
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• Being young. 
• Being unmarried. 
• P€rsistent unemployment or unstable employment. 
• General drug use. 
• High-cost heroin use (more than $50 daily). 
• Use of both heroin and barbiturates. 
• Use of both barbiturates and alcohol. 

With minor exceptions, the same variables explained robbery rates in 
each of the three study states.4 

Offenders in the survey sample whose characteristics indicated 
their robbery rate "should," according to the regression analysis, be in 
the highest 20 percent actually had, on the average: 

• Robbery rates 65 times as high as those predicted to be in the 
lowest 20 percent; 

• Burglary rates 66 times as high; . 
• Auto theft rates 346 times as high; 
• Other theft rates 10 times as high; and 
• Drug dealing rates 5 times as high. 

These relationships were found by fitting regression equations us­
ing a randomly chosen half of the survey sample. The resulting esti­
mated regression coefficients were then applied to the other half of 
the sample to "predict" which offenders ~~should" be in the highest and 
lowest 20 percent.5 

We also carried out staged multiple regressions to provide compari­
sons between the strength of official record information and the 
strength of other personal information in associations with robbery 
commission rates.6 In the first stage, only the inmate's age and 
officially recorded adult conviction data were considered, with the 
result that his age and number of robbery convictions entered the 
regression and accounted for 13 percent of the variance in robbery 
commission rates. Using just this information, an incarcerated 
robbery convict predicted to be in the highest 20 percent would have, 
on the average, only 10 times the robbery rate of one predicted to be 

4Commission of property crime, but not violent crime, as a juvenile was relevant 
only in Texas. Use of both heroin and barbiturates was relevant only in Michigan. 

5We also carried out regression analyses for crimes other than robbery. Naturally, 
when we developed an equation specifically for, say, burglary, the disparity in the 
burglary rate between those who "should" be high and those who "should" be low was 
larger than the factor of 66 shown above. High-cost, high-quantity drug use figured 
prominently in the equations for assault, theft other than auto, forgery, fraud, and drug 
dealing. 

6The staged regressions described here were carried out for inmates convicted of 
robbery. 
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in the lowest 20 percent, not nearly as high as the 65-to-l ratio 
described above. 

In the second stage we considered all other adult official rec~rd 
items, including what some might consider inappropriate officlal 
record information about recent robbery arrest rates. The results 
showed that robbery arrest rates and adult incarceratior:s ~together 
with the previously entered age-adjusted rob?e~y convlctIOns) ~x­
plained 21 percent of the variance, and t?e ratIO m rob~ery commlS­
sion rates from predicted-high to predlcted-Iow rate mcreased to 
nearly 20. ., 

The following information in official records of mmates was speclfi­
cally not predictive of high robbery commission rates: 

• Any details of the current conviction crime, such as multiple 
conviction offenses in conjunction with robbery, use of a 
weapon, or injury to victim. . 

• Prior adult convictions for any other.types of crlme. 
• Annualized arrest rates for any other types of crime. 
• Information about incidents of probation or parole and/or 

their outcome (revocation or successful completion). 

Next we considered all official record information about juvenile 
criminal activity, none of which explained any additional variance in 
robbery commission rates, and finally we added al~ the self-r~port 
items mentioned earlier, yielding 32 percent of varIance explamed. 
This means that currently collected official juvenile record data can­
not be substituted for self-reported juvenile criminal activity in pre­
dicting the robbery rate of convicted robbers. The officially r~corded 
juvenile data do not explain any variance above that explamed by 
adult criminal record information, even though the self-reported 
amount of juvenile criminal activity is the strongest predictor of rob-
bery rates among convicted robbers. . . 

To briefly summarize, we can draw a portralt of the hlgh-rate r~b­
ber whose characteristics overlap significantly with those of the VlO­

lent predator. He is a relatively young man who committed violent 
crimes and committed them frequently, before he was 16; a long-term 
user of psychotropic drugs or addictive doses of heroin who has sup­
ported his drug habits with property crimes, which he also began com­
mitting before 16; a relatively unstable person who does not. wo~k 
very much or assume family obligations and has spent a lot of tIme m 
juvenile institutions and/or prison in the recent past. Unfortunately, 
most of this information that distinguishes high-rate robbers from 
other incarcerated criminals cannot be found in records the criminal 
justice system currently has readily available. 
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Importance of Distinguishing Between Violent 
Predators and Other High-Rate Offenders 

Violent predators commit so many crimes at high rates that their 
data overwhelm information about other types of offenders who may 
also commit some crimes at high rates. For example, analysis shows 
that the characteristics associated with those committing burglary at 
high rates are essentially identical to those of violent predators-be­
cause violent predators are often also high-rate burglars. Neverthe­
less, it is interesting to know what kinds of offenders, other than 
violent predators, commit crimes at high rates. To find out, we re­
moved the data for the violent predators from the rest of the sample 
and examined factors associated with high crime commission rates for 
these other categories of offenders. 

In this way, we were able to establish how the high-rate (nonrob­
bing) burglars differed from the violent predators. The high-rate bur­
glars were characterized by employment instability but not steady 
unemployment, by general drug use but not high-rate multiple drug 
use, and by commission of property crime before age 16 but not violent 
crime. Similarly, we were able to show that, among offenders who 
commit forgery and fraud (but not more serious crimes), the high-rate 
offenders had high education and were more likely to be married than 
other offenders. In addition, the fraud rate was associated with sud­
den loss of employment. 

We believe that the high crime rate of violent predators has over­
whelmed offic '11 record data and led some researchers to draw conclu­
sions about criminals in general that actually apply only to the 
predators o,r that are distorted by their activities. For example, many 
researchers conclude from arrest records that all offenders switch 
from committing one type of crime to another in random fashion. If 
they could identify and exclude the violent predators, as we did, they 
would probably find distinctly different patterns that reflect the ac­
tivities of other offenders. 
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IV. POLICY AND RESEARCH 
IMPLICATIONS 

Much of the information that helps to distinguish the violent preda­
tor or other high-rate offender convicted of a crime is currently or 
potentially available from various sources. But even assuming that 
our findings prove to be generalizable, serious questions remain about 
whether and how that information should be used, especially for pur­
poses of criminal sanctions. 

As we have indicated throughout the report, there are always some 
offenders who do not commit the crimes at the rates that their char­
acteristics would suggest. For example, our regression analysis sepa­
rates high-rate from low-rate robbers with reasonable effectiveness. 
On the low end, the separation can be considered highly successful: 86 
percent of respondents that the regression identified as low-rate of­
fenders reported committing no robberies during the measurement 
period, and only 3 percent committed more than ten robberies a year. 
Even so, a 3 percent false-negative rate could be considered a failing 
of any formula intended for sentencing purposes. At the high end, the 
false prediction problem is more serious: Although the regression also 
captured the bulk of high-rate offenders, some respondents identified 
as high-rate robbers reported having committed no robberies. Ten per­
cent of those it identified as probable high-rate robbers committed 
over 63 robberies per street year during the measurement period, but 
30 percent reported no robberies. Without recourse to disinterested 
self-reports, this margin of error allows for considerable false identifi­
cation of some offenders as high-rate robbers-which is more than just 
a research problem if the criminal justice system acts upon such iden­
tifications. 

Even if the models were foolproof, the legal and ethical ramifica­
tions of their use by the criminal justice system would be a matter of 
dispute. Sentencing offenders for past crimes that have never been 
adjudicated runs counter to principles of just deserts, while sentencing 
them for predicted future crimes runs counter to tenets of free will 
and justice. Therefore, we suggest that our findings should not be 
used simplistically as criteria for passing judgment on specific indi­
viduals. 

However, the findings do have important implications for criminal 
justice policy and criminological research, especially concerning these 
issues: 
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• Limitations of official criminal records. 
• Criminal drug use and drug control. 
• Incapacitation effects. 
• Rehabilitation efforts. 
• Effects of the environment. 

LIMITATIONS OF OFFICIAL CRIMINAL RECORDS 

As we have seen, official records provide a very limited and usually 
misleading picture of the seriousness of any given offender's criminal 
behavior. They make some very serious criminals look relatively inof­
fensive and other, less serious criminals look relatively vicious. In­
ability to distinguish the violent predators from other offenders may 
cause the justice system to focus resources on the wrong targets. For 
example, burglars who are not robbers have fewer antisocial char­
acteristics than the violent predators, as the contrast we have already 
drawn shows. However, on the basis of their adult criminal records 
only, these older, less serious offenders seem more dangerous. to soci­
ety than the violent predators. This study suggests that certam other 
characteristics of offenders could give prosecutors, judges, and other 
criminal justice officials a clearer sense of seriousness than the nature 
of the current conviction crime or officially recorded prior offenses. 
Information on significant juvenile behavior and drug-use history 
could help identify the violent predator and distin~i~h him fr?m less 
serious offenders. It would be possible to collect thIS mformatIOn. 

Juveniles with long histories of violent crime and heavy drug use 
can hardly have gone unnoticed by schools, police juvenile offic~rs, 
probation officers, and juvenile courts. Consequently, whe.n ?eal~ng 
with young adult offenders, prosecutors might be able to dIstmgUIsh 
between predators and others if they had access to school records and 
other appropriate information about juvenile act~v~t.ies. We beli~ve 
that a study is warranted to determine the feaSIbIlIty of collectmg 
such information and its potential for discriminating violent preda­
tors from other offenders. Moreover, we recommend a study to find out 
how accurately police officers, probation officers, and prosecutors al­
ready make these distinctions, despite the limitations of official juve­
nile records. 

CRIMINAL DRUG USE AND DRUG CONTROL 

As Section III indicated, information about a criminal's drug history 
can tell more about the seriousness of his criminal activity than the i 
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kinds of crimes he is arrested for. If offenders were routinely tested for 
drug use when arrested, the tests would, in the long run, help to dis­
tinguish between more and less serious offenders. Weare not suggest­
ing that the drug test would necessarily be relevant for prosecuting 
the offender on his current arrest, but rather that the history of drug 
tests would eventually be highly informative. 

Use o(heroin and multiple drugs ~an now be accurately and inex­
pensively determined from electronic urine tests. These technological 
advancements make possible the specific drug tests needed to make 
the distinctions described in our study. Such drug teRting could, in our 
view, even be required by juvenile courts, which are supposed to know 
and treat the "whole child," not just the one incident under consider­
ation. We recommend that such a procedure be explored to determine 
the total cost of carrying out a large number of tests and providing the 
apparatus for recording and retrieving the test results. A 1978 feasi­
bility study of a similar drug abuse surveillance system, sponsored by 
the National Institute on Drug Abuse, could serve as a basis for this 
exploration. 

Drug use and drug-use patterns can not only tell criminal justice 
officials a great deal about the kinds and rates of crime a criminal 
probably commits, they also have important implications for drug con­
trol efforts. Drug use is one of the major factors associated with virtu­
ally every type of crime we studied, and specific forms of drug use 
correlate strongly with crime types and rates. l Offenders who have to 
support $50-a-day heroin addictions or who use both alcohol and 
barbiturates heavily and frequently are especially likely to be 
persistent, serious, high-rate criminals. However, those who use the 
alcohol-barbiturate combination commit violent crimes at high rates, 
while those addicted to heroin usually commit property crimes at high 
rates. As we noted in Sec. III, if the habit doesn't cost much, heroin 
addiction is unlikely to increase an offender's commission rates. 

Although violent predators often have expensive heroin addictions, 
they more characteristically use combinations of drugs, particularly 
the alcohol-barbiturate combination. Considering the violent preda­
tors' contribution to very high rates of serious crime, these emerging 
forms of drug abuse could possibly contribute as much to crime as 
heroin addiction does. Prosecutors and judges should be wary of lean­
ing toward short sentences for offenders convicted of major, violent 
crimes who appear to have been acting uncharacteristically because 
they were "high" on these drugs at the tiine. The drug use should, in 

lIt should be noted that the study sample contained a small but significant number 
of inmates (16 percent) who had relatively long criminal careers but had never used 
drugs. 
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fact, be viewed as possibly indicating that the behavior for which the 
offender was convicted is characteristic of his deviant life-style. 
Equally important, drug control agencies should not invest resources 
so heavily in controlling heroin (and marijuana) traffic that they un­
duly limit their resources for controlling traffic in these other drugs. 

Despite the high correlation between drug-use patterns and crimi­
nal behavior patterns, simply preventing adults from beginning use of 
hard drugs does not appear to be a sensible approach to reducing 
crime. Relatively few inmates reported simultaneously beginning 
both crime and drug use as adults. Further, inmates who began using 
drugs as adults were just as likely to have engaged in crime before 
using drugs as after. These findings suggest that the relationship be­
tween drug use and criminal behavior is chronic rather than acute. In 
our sample, the vast majority of those who had long-term histories of 
drug use, usually beginning as juveniles, also had relatively long 
criminal careers. Thus, efforts to reduce crime by reducing drug use 
should focus primarily on juveniles. 

Recent ethnographic studies have suggested that drug use and 
crime cannot be discussed in one-dimensional or simplistic terms. 
They exist as part of various complex life-styles, and the relationship 
between them may have less to do with the direct effect of drugs than 
with biological, psychological, and social factors that increase pro­
clivity for both drug use and criminal behavior. Ideal intervention 
must address those factors. But until research can isolate the deeper 
causes of serious criminal behavior, the criminal justice system must 
rely on incapacitation effects and rehabilitation efforts to reduce the 
rate of serious crime. 

INCAP ACITATION EFFECTS 

Our findings suggest that violent predators are the most appropri­
ate candidate~ for incapacitation strategies and the least appropriate 
for currently used rehabilitation methods. The seriousness of their 
crimes, the rates at which they commit all crimes, and their violence 
have an inordinate effect on crime in our society. Their characteristics 
and consistent behavior imply that extended imprisonment is the only 
currently understood policy likely to substantially reduce crime rates 
for all the crimes they commit-not just the crimes for which they are 
convicted. The other side of the coin is that most offenders coming into 
prison in the three study states are not violent predators. Collectively, 
they commit less serious crimes than the violent predators do and 
they contribute far less to crime rates. Thus, imprisoning them is 
much more costly per crime averted than imprisoning the predators. i 
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Nevertheless, ~e can~o.t now recommend basing sentencing policy 
on these conclUSIOns. Gnrmg less serious criminals lighter sentences 
w~uld probably be cost-effective (on the basis of incarceration cost per 
CrIme aver~ed), and ~ny errors in identification result only in un war­
ra.nt~d le:lle~cy (whIch happens also at presentencing stages of the 
crImmal JustIce system). However, using the models to identify vio­
lent predators-even if limited to those convicted of serious crimes­
can potentially result in real injustice. In our opinion, the models 
would make too many false identifications. Further, while we have 
been careful not to report findings that appear to be applicable in only 
one or two of the three study states, our results do reflect only the 
study sample. 

One other fact makes us reluctant to approve lengthened incapaci­
ta~ion for the .violent predators: They are not common among older 
prIson populatIOns. Research has not yet explained this fact. It may be 
that, left on the streets, they die young or spontaneously go straight 
as they g~t .older. It would be well to understand these phenomena 
before decIdmg that selective incapacitation for violent predators is a 
good way to reduce the amount of crime in our society. 

REHABILITATION EFFORTS 

. Our findings suggest that the apparent failure of many rehabilita­
tIon progr.ams may be due less to their content than to the nature of 
offenders m the .p.ro~ams. Standard programs of vocational training 
and ~r~g rehabIhtatI~n are better aimed at criminals who engage 
only I~ mcome-producmg rather than in violent crimes. Most of them 
use CrIme as ~ su?stitute for legitimate sources of income, and we 
~ound that theIr CrIme commission rates go up when they are out of a 
Job. ~hey cou~d. pro?ably benefit from vocational training programs, 
~specially traml~g m t~e fundamental skill of working steadily at a 
Job. Those nonVIOlent, mcome-producing criminals who use or sell 
drugs appear ~o be g~od candidates for drug rehabilitation programs. 
In contrast WIth serIous, high-rate offenders, who have been using 
drugs heavily and frequently for years, these less serious offenders 
appear capable of abstaining from drug Use. 

Sup~~fici.ally, violent predators seem to be the best candidates for 
rehabIlItatIOn. Most are relatively young drug users with unstable 
employm~nt who have been convicted of their first adult offense. How­
ever, theIr patte~ns of criminal behavior were established at such 
young ages, persIsted for so long, and reached such a degree of seri-
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ousness that conventional programs of rehabilitation can probably 
have little, if any, significant effect on their lives. 

If our conclusions about the relationship between drugs and crimi­
nal life-styles are correct, trying to rehabilitate adult violent preda­
tors through drug intervention may be tantamount to "curing" 
tubercular patients by suppressing their coughs. In our sample, drug 
use alone was not a major reason for becoming involved in a criminal 
life-style. This suggests that breaking the drug-crime connection will 
require more than just drug-use prevention or intervention for adult 
criminals; any effective program will have to alter not just criminal 
users' drug patterns but their entire behavioral patterns. 

For violent predators, the most effective program might have to 
focus on preventing those patterns from developing. Their juvenile 
predilection for violence and drug use indicates that the conditions 
that foster the development of their serious criminal behavior operate 
when they are very young. Identifying them at a very early age and 
attempting to control the factors that enhance the chances of their 
becoming violent predators-whether social, psychological, or physio­
logical-might be more sensible and effective than trying to "fix" 
them after they enter the adult criminal system, or even after they 
enter high school. Investigating the possibilities for prevention may 
present a more challenging but fruitful line of research than trying to 
discover ways to make standard rehabilitation programs reach the 
violent predators . 

EFFECTS OF THE ENVIRONMENT 

We have said very little about the differences among states in our 
study, but the findings in Texas indicate that there may be environ­
ments and criminal justice practices that inhibit development of the 
patterns through which juveniles become and continue as violent 
predators.2 Especially in comparison with the California cohort, the 
Texas cohort had much lower commission rates for most crimes, lower 
incidence of serious crime, and a much lower percentage of violent 
predators. At the same time, the Texas sample reported much less 
serious drug use and much higher employment rates. 

Clearly, Texas sentences to prison less serious offenders than Cali­
fornia and Michigan send to either jail or prison. But even after the 
study accounted for personal factors, including drug use, Texas in­
mates still appear to have significantly lower rates of robbery than 

2The reader will find considerable material on the similarities and differences 
among states-in Chaiken and Chaiken, 1982. 
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those in the comparison states. Reasons for these lower rates may be 
implied by the inmates' responses to this question: ttDo you think you 
could do the same crime(s) again without getting caught?" The Cali­
fornia inmates as a whole had committed more serious crimes than 
inmates in Michigan and Texas, but they were the most likely to an­
swer ttYes." The Texas inmates, who had as a whole committed the 
least serious crimes, were the most likely to answer UNo." 

These findings seem to suggest that some environments tolerate 
life-styles comprising frequent criminal acts an.d hard-drug use while 
others condemn them, that these disparate attitudes manifest them­
selves in different criminal justice policies and practices, and that the 
differences in those policies and practices explain why some environ­
ments have a more serious criminal problem than others. That is a 
highly conjectural interpretation, but its possible implications for 
criminal justice policy make it a worthwhile topic for research. 
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Mr. SAWYER. When we are talking about how inconsequential $4 
million is, you have to recognize the side of the aisle that the chair­
man is on here; $4 million to them is nothing, it would not even 
pay the postage to get a program started. [Laughter.] 

On the other hand, I have to sympathize with some of the obser­
vations of the chairman. I also served in Congress and on the same 
delegation with Dave Stockman. He is a very bright young man, 
and there is no one who deals with him who would argue to the 
contrary. He is also quite articulate. 

But he knows about as much about law enforcement as I do 
about divinity school, which is his background. I am sure neither of 
us would be very shining lights in the other's field. It disturbs me 
that Mr. Stockman is having so much leverage on what we are 
doing in criminal justice. 

I recognize, that it is not your fault. The chairman is well aware 
of that, too. On the other hand, since you are sent down here with 
a message, maybe we can send you back with one. 

Mr. MORRIS. I think I have heard one. [Laughter.] 
The truth is, Mr. Sawyer, that we did go through a series of de­

bates about what nature this JSIA reauthorization bill should take, 
those debates both within the Department of Justice itself and with 
OMB and with the White House and with the President. 

This proposal that we have sent up here is not a unilateral deci­
sion on the part of Mr. Stockman. The Attorney General is more 
than willing, when he deems it appropriate, to appeal Mr. Stock­
man's decisions, and has in the past and will in the future. That is 
the way the process works. 

We had, I think, a fair exchange of views and hearings that dis­
cussed budget policy and criminal justice policy and a range of 
other issues. And this is the proposal which we came up with and 
which we support. 

Mr . SAWYER. I feel it is kind of a shame that we cannot get some 
reasonable allocation of resources here. I am a firm believer in cut­
ting Government expenditures and I am sure that the Government 
is in a lot of areas where it has no business, and we have got to get 
out of them. 

I do firmly believe that Government ought to do for people that 
which people cannot do. That includes national defense and law en­
forcement. I just think we are coming out rather seriously on the 
short end of what is a very serious national problem. 

There is a good deal for the committee here to be concerned 
about. Just as we find room to increase the defense budget in a 
time of austerity-and I do not disagree with that, I also think in a 
time of austerity one cannot cut everything. Cutting law enforce­
ment equally with food stamps does not make any sense to me. 

Mr. MORRIS. The Office of Management and Budget is not setting 
law enforcement policy or making final determinations on the De­
partment of Justice's budget, We did, I think, well in the 1983 
b~dget process. It was a difficult debate with a fair exchange of 
VIews. 

But we concentrated very hard on those items in the Department 
of Justice which we felt were a part of its central mission. That in­
cludes Federal investigative activities, drug enforcement, prosecu­
tion activities, and the like. And we can show real increases even 
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in a period of fiscal austerity because this President and the Attor­
ney General feel that the Department of Justice's central missions 
are important. 

And so I do not think that-you know, we are certainly not up 
here complaining about our budget situation. In an ideal world, 
you know, we would always like more and, in fact, could probably 
use a lot more. But we are not starving law enforcement in the De­
partment of Justice. 

Mr. SAWYER. They have made some pretty strong pronounce­
ments about taking an increased role against violent crime. I am 
sure you know that the Federal Government does not have any sig­
nificant up-front role in violent crime. The State and local govern­
ments have about 95 percent of the violent crime frontline troops. 

If we do not support some demonstration projects and so on ex­
ecuted by them, how are we going to take this increased role in 
doing something about violent crime? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, there are a number of initiatives underway. 
One underway that I believe you are aware of is at Glenco, Ga., the 
Federal Law Enforcement Training Center, where we are putting, I 
believe, a half million dollars or close to a million dollars into 
training of State and local police officers, particularly in areas 
where such training the Federal Government can provide. 

Similarly, we have been working quite closely, as I mention in 
the statement, with local law enforcement trying to come to prior­
ities, what we can do and what local law enforcement can do as 
part of the law enforcement coordinating committees. 

A vast portion of the U.s. attorneys that the President has nomi­
nated and the Senate has confirmed are local prosecutors. And we 
have a much higher degree of sensitivity, I believe, than the De­
partment of Justice had in the past regarding the problems of local 
law enforcement and trying to parse out between what the Federal 
Government can best do and what State and local governments can 
best do. 

I think there are a number of things that we can do to deal with 
this problem other than reinstituting many LEAA-type programs. 

Mr. SAWYER. The chairman and I were a little disappointed that 
the Department was not more forthcoming with some assistance on 
the posse comitatus amendments. The initiative started with Char­
lie Bennett, a Congressman from Florida, and then was picked up 
by Chairman Hughes and myself. 

We had a battle with Senate conferees who did not want to 
impose any burden on the Armed Forces. And finally, got an agree­
ment on it. 

Now I am toJ.d by Bud Mullen, head of the DEA, that this is the 
greatest thing that has happened since the wheel, and that they 
have really dried up drugs coming in with the use of AWACS and 
Cobra helicopters. They think they are intercepting about 100 per­
cent of the planes coming into Florida. Now they have to do re­
verse buys because it is a seller's market in drugs since they dried 
it up. 

Justice did not take the initiative in that whole hassle. It all de­
veloped up here on the Hill. 

Mr. MORRIS. I was not aware that we were not a part of that 
battle. I will tell you that we are grateful for the success that you 

.. 

I' 

57 

had. And if we were not a part of it, I hope that we are in future 
battles like that. The changes in posse comitatus have made a sub­
stantial contribution to the presence that the Federal Government 
can bring to such things as drugs. 

Mr. SAWYER. Well, now we think that you could do just that by 
supporting H.R. 4481. 

Mr. MORRIS. We think posse comitatus was an excellent sugges­
tion. [Laughter.] 

We have a number of other bills--
Mr. SAWYER. Well, you said you would hope you could be forth­

coming in the future. Apparently, you felt it was not really brought 
to your attention. Well, H.R. 4481 is sitting there waiting for some 
assistance from downtown. We got it through up here. But we are 
not invited to the Cabinet meetings; we have to depend on you or 
your boss to support this program down there. 

Well, thank you. I have no further questions. 
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Morris, in the few days we have had Justice's 

proposed legislation, we have asked a number of individuals and 
groups for their comments on various aspects of the proposals. So 
far, most of them have been informal comments. 

One commentator, in particular, who probably has done as good 
a job as any in characterizing their concerns with the new struc­
ture with regard to NIJ and BJS, made the following observation: 
That as far as that particular commentator was concerned, there 
would not be really any change, for the following reasons: 

The National Institute of Justice has never had a director ap­
pointed and confirmed; the Bureau of Justice Statistics has only 
had a director for a few weeks at the close of the Carter adminis­
tration; neither of the advisory boards which were each given im­
portant duties under the Justice System Improvement Act has 
functioned-one has never been named, the other has been sum­
marily fired by the Attorney General despite the fact that the Jus­
tice System Improvement Act called for staggered terms to provide 
continuity to members of the board; officials in the Department of 
Justice have assumed unto themselves a much greater role in the 
direction of NIJ and BJS than is provided by the Justice System 
Improvement Act, including the assumption of final authority over 
the agendas of what we envisioned to be independent agencies, ba­
sically, NIJ and BJS. 

What is your comment on that? You see, in essence, you have al­
ready done what you propose in the legislation without legal au­
thority. 

Mr. MORRIS. We inherited a massive superstructure when we 
came in over these organizations. I pointed out that there were five 
Presidential appointees, three advisory boards overseeing what was 
intended to be a billion dollar program, overseeing a couple of hun­
dred employees, and funding much less than that. 

We have been moving toward, through administrative action, 
ways to improve the efficiency of that activity. We were derelict in 
appointing the members of the boards. They have now been ap­
pointed, and meetings are being scheduled for the NIJ board and 
for the Juvenile Justice Board. 

Mr. HUGHES. Have there been any meetings to date? 
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Mr. MORRIS. No; there have not been any meetings to date: no, 
Sir. c 

Mr. HUGHES. Almost all the organizations that we hav~ ask~d J.or 
informal comments have suggested that they see the legIslatIOn as 
an effort to downgrade the research and statistics functions. 

The basis for this particular characterization. is removal of final 
authority for grants and contracts from the. ~l~~cto~s of NIJ and 
BJS, placing all personnel and other respo~slblhtIes In the new. as­
sistant attorney general rather th~n the dlrectors .of those particu­
lar bureaus or agencies, and mergIng the two advlsory boards and 
making the boards' tenure subject to the discretion of the Attorney 
General. 

My question is are they accurate? Is this an effort to downgrade 
the responsibilities? 

Mr. MORRIS. No; quite the contrary, I\:1r. Ch~irmar:. As a matter 
of fact I am kind of puzzled by that. It lS our lntentIOn to upgrade 
the na.'ture of those organizations. As you know, an assistant attor­
ney general is the highest ranking ~ine-type official. in the Depart­
ment of Justice and we have put It under an asslstant attorney 
general and giv~n that assistant attorney ~~n.eral respons!bility n~t 
only for oversight of the NIJ and BJS activIties but also tor coordI-
nation throughout the Department. . 

We have on the order of 60 million dollars' worth of research In 
the National Institute of Corrections and the Federal Justice re­
search program and some operational research activities in the Im-
migration Service and DEA and the bureau. .. . 

And it is our intention to pull that organIzatIOn closely lnto the 
Department, to upgrade it so that it h~s the clout necessary to 
carry out what the Congress and the Presldent want. 

Mr. HUGHES. If, in fact, you require the Director ~f the Bureau of 
Justice Statistics to secure approval from the Asslstant Attorney 
General before he buys paperclips, are you not in essence reducing 
the authority of that Director? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, I doubt seriously that the Assistant Attorney 
General will want to exercise that level of authority. 

Mr. HUGHES. I use that as simply an extreme example. But I am 
suggesting that the day-to-day activities, the routine matters, 
would have to be cleared with an Assistant Attorney General. Are 
you not, in effect, downgrading the responsibilities of the Director 
when you do that? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, you can look at it one of two ways. I guess it is 
our view that we are upgrading it; that is, that research and statis­
tics will be the responsibility of an Assistant Attorney General ap­
pointed by the President and confirmed by the Senate and that 
that Assistant Attorney General will have, you know, both respon­
sibility for NIJ and BJS, as I say, confirmed by the ~enate. an~ a.c-
countable to the President and Congress as appropriate, wIll Slt In 
on at the highest levels of the Department and so is a coequal with 
the Director of the FBI and other components. 

We think that moves the level of research up a step. It does not 
move it down a step. 

Mr. HUGHES. Do you have any idea when a Director of the 
Bureau of Justice Statistics will be appointed or nominated? 

Mr. MORRIS. No. 
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Mr. HUGHES. Do you think it is important that that position be 
filled without further delay? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, we have an acting director in the Bureau of 
Justice Statistics, Mr. Ben Renshaw, who I think is doing a good 
job. I have not heard any complaints about the quality of work that 
is being done and the vision that is being exercised. I guess we 
would like to-I cannot speak for the Attorney General personally 
on this, not having discussed it with him-but I believe that he 
would prefer to move forward on this legislation and not have that 
be a Presidential appointment but to work on an Assistant Attor­
ney General as a Presidential appointment. 

Mr. HUGHES. Regarding the 1976 amendments, complaints were 
widespread that the civil rights provisions in the old LEAA law 
were ineffective, and new procedures and requirements were 
spelled out in the 1976 reauthorization and carried forward without 
change in the Justice System Improvement Act. They have gener­
ally been considered to be very effective, and few complaints have 
been received that they are unduly burdensome on recipients of 
Federal aid. Your bill eliminates these enforcement procedures as 
I understand it. Why? ' 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, you are quite correct in your characterization 
of those amendments have strengthened civil rights enforcement. 
They have been deleted because the LEAA program exists. They 
were there to deal with a billion dollar program of funding out to 
State and local governments. Now we have a very narrow proposal 
to deal with a different ball game, basically. 

Mr. HUGHES. Are you suggesting that the basic discrimination is 
not existent now? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, there is a prohibition in the-we think that 
all of those procedures are not necessary, given a much smaller 
program. However, there is a clear bar in the legislation, as you 
probably noted, against discrimination, and we will enforce that as 
we do across tht~ board. 

Mr. HUGHES. You are going to rely basically upon the-­
Mr. MORRIS. The normal enforcement procedures. 
Mr. HUGHES. The normal enforcement? 
Mr. MORRIS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. HUGHES. Do you feel that that is going to be adequate to the 

task? 
Mr. MORRIS. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. Although the juvenile justice program is separately 

authorized, OJJDP depends upon OJARS for administrative and lo­
gistical support, as you know. We see no reference to OJJDP in 
your bill. Does that mean that you propose to terminate that also? 

Mr. MORRIS. It is correct that the President proposed in both the 
1982 and 1983 budgets and the 1983 authorizations before the Ap­
propriations Committee to discontinue the juvenile justice pro­
gram. 

Mr. HUGHES. Yes; but you know, Congress has once again turned 
you down on that. Is the administration prepared to accept that de­
cision and appoint a permanent director of OJJDP to head the pro­
gram or not? 

Mr. MORRIS. We have constituted the advisory board. 
Mr. HUGHES. That would give you about aD-minus. 
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Mr. MORRIS. About a D-minus. The facts of the process were not 
as clear a turndown as you suggest, Mr. Chairman. We went 
through and proposed in the beginning, in March 1981, the elimi­
nation of this program. We proceeded to operate on continuing res­
olutions until December of last year, at which time the Congress 
basically indicated that $70 million would continue through the 
balance of fiscal year 1982, which, as you know, is up in a few 
months. 

We proposed again in 1983, because we do not believe we got a 
clear expression of congressional intent for the longrun future on 
this program, to terminate it. We believe that it has largely met its 
objectives. I have testified before the sister committee here in the 
House on that subject. 

Mr. HUGHES. Does that indicate that juvenile crime in the coun-
try is under control? 

Mr. MORRIS. No; the reason is that the program is largely de­
signed to deal with the problem of juveniles who are in the crimi­
nal justice system, either those who do not belong there and to 
remove them and deinstitutionalize those status offenders, and to 
separate juveniles who ought to be in the criminal justice but 
ought not to be with adults. And by and large, over 40 States have 
made substantial progress toward that. We have moved so that­
what are the numbers, Bob? Please go ahead. 

Mr. DIEGELMAN. The position of the administration on the Juve­
nile Justice Act is basically that the statutory objectives of deinsti­
tutionalization and separation requirements have, to a great 
extent, been achieved. Of approximately 235,000 institutionalized 
status offenders, as of this point almost 200,000 of them have been 
deinstitutionalized. And with the money that the Congress appro­
priated or provided under continuing resolution for fiscal year 1982 
we expect by the end of fiscal year 1982 there be only on the order 
of 6,000-some status offenders still institutionalized in secure envi­
ronments. 

Mr. HUGHES. I have information that would suggest that as of 
last year there were 479,000 juveniles held in adult jails and lock­
ups. 

Mr. DIEGELMAN. That is adult jails. The jail initiative really 
came with the recent 1980 amendments to the act. We are talking 
about the basic thrust of the act and talking about secure penal in­
stitution, not jails or temporary lockups. 

Mr. HUGHES. Well, you know, that is a nicety that I do not think 
really gets to the heart of the issue. We are talking about juvenile 
offenders in adult facilities. I am not sure whether or not you are 
talking about penal institutions or jails or lockups when you talk 
about programs that are targeted for juveniles. 

Now, it may very well be that the thrust of the statutory legisla­
tion should be changed so that we can address the myriad of prob­
lems dealing with juvenile offenders. But the facts show that juve­
nile offenders are accounting for a larger and larger segment of 
our criminal population. 

And it seems to me that it is ostrich-like to suggest that now is 
the time to be phasing out juvenile justice programs in this coun­
try. 
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Mr. DIEGELMAN. Well, very briefly, Mr. Chairman, you know, 
this bill does not deal with the juvenile justice issue because-­

Mr. HUGHES. I understand that. 
Mr. DIEGELMAN [continuing]. It operates under a separate piece 

of legislation on which would be the hearings on that piece of legis­
lation. The administration proposal in that area will be before a 
separate committee. 

Mr. HUGHES. I understand that. I made that clear at the outset. I 
realize that the jurisdiction over that program is not before this 
committee. But it is something that obviously fits within the over­
all context of OJARS. 

How does the administration feel about the national crime 
surveyor victimization study? Do you feel that that is helpful in 
the overall criminal justice system? 

Mr. MORRIS: Yes; Mr. Chairman. We think that it is helpful. As I 
mentioned in my testimony, we are reviewing it as well as the 
FBI's surveys, the uniform crime reports. But, yes, we believe that 
that is helpful. 

Mr. HUGHES. If I understand what I have read coming from the 
Department of Justice, you feel as we do, both Hal Sawyer and I 
that the sting operations have been inordinately successful, and 
along with career criminals and a number of other initiatives that 
came because of Federal leadership, by and large, we have the 
wherewithal to begin the type of targeted direction of resources 
that we both would like to see. 

Yet, looking at the record, since 1978 it would appear as if the 
number of sting operations is decreasing. Why? 

Mr. MORRIS. Well, they are decreasing from a Federal funding 
standpoint, is that what you are referring to? 

Mr. HUGHES. Yes. 
Mr. MORRIS. We have 13 ongoing which are part of the phasing-

they are being funded out of LEAA. 
Mr. HUGHES. There were 48-­
Mr. MORRIS. That is correct. 
Mr. HUGHES. In 1978. We are now down to 13. That does not 

sound like we have very much confidence in the operations that we 
all believe are effecti-{e. 

Mr. MORRIS. Yes; but, Mr. Chairman~ the fact is that as the 
LEAA program phases down, the funding that it provides also 
phases down. And so we have spent some--

Mr. HUGHES. I know. You are making my point. 
Mr. MORRIS. No; I do not believe I am, Mr. Chairman. We have 

spent $30 million on sting operations over the last 6 years. I think 
that they have demonstrated their success; 94 percent of crime are 
pr?perty crimes, that property gets passed through, sting oper­
atIOns work. State and local governments are running sting oper­
ations without Feden\: funding. 

I think it, in fact, makes the point that the Federal Government 
provided leadership and it is now time for the State and local gov­
ernments to assume their own responsibility in this area. 

Mr. HUGHES. How many jurisdictions do you know throughout 
the country are not utilizing sting techniques? 

Mr. MORRIS. Are not utilizing sting? 
Mr. HUGHES. Yes. 

13-614 0 - 83 - 5 

, 
I 



62 

Mr. MORRIS. I do not know the answer to that. 
Mr. HUGHES. How many jurisdictions continue the sting oper­

ations as we phase out our operations? Do you know at that? 
Mr. DIEGELMAN. Well, that is a very hard question to answer, be­

cause sting operations are basically short-term type of operations 
anyway, anywhere from 18 to 24 months. And you do not do them 
and continue them for 4 or 5 years; you fund them once, you do it 
once, you see whether it works or not, and then from that experi­
ence you decide whether you repeat it Ot' not. 

So at anyone time, yeu know, at this point we have funded 
almost 48 around the country, 13 are still in existence. We put $30 
million into this. We think it works. Everybody else thinks it 
works. They know how to do it. And to our knowledge, they are 
doing it on their own without Federal dollars. 

Mr. HUGHES. When you say, to your knowledge they are doing it 
on their ovm, that is not what I sense is happening. And that gets 
us back to H.R. 4481 again. We do not think that the States in 
many instances are going to pick up the sting operations. 

We do not think that all th~ jurisdictions that should be using 
sting operations are using them. You just cannot come in here and 
suggest to us that you believe that this is taking place because that 
is not our perception. _ 

Mr. MORRIS. We would be prepared, Mr. Chairman, to undertake 
a review of the current state of that use and provide it to this com­
mittee. 

Mr. HUGHES. You have anticipated my request. [Laughter.] 
And we will leave the record open for you to submit that. 
Mr. MORRIS. We will do that. 
[The information to be furnished follows:] 

Office of the A",istanl Attorney General 

The Spea ker . 
House of Representatives 
Washington. D. C. 20515 

Dear Mr. Speaker: 

63 

U. S. Department of Justice 

Office of Legislative Affairs 

Washing/on. D.C. 20530 

JUN 07 1982 

I am forwarding. for your consideration. a legislative proposal to reauthorize 
and extend significant portions of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets 
Act of 1968. as amended. 

The proposed bill. entitled the "Justice Research and Statistics Act of 1983," 
would continue the criminal justice research and statistics programs of the 
National Institute of Justice (NIJ) and the Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) 
and establ ish wi thin the Department of Justice an Office of Justi ce Resea"ch 
and Statistics. The Office, headed by an Assistant Attorney General, would 
coordinate the activities of the NIJ and BJS, provide consolidated support 
services to minimize duplication and fragmentation, and provide a central 
focus within the Department for the interests of state and local criminal 
justice. 

As you know, the current authorization provided under the Justice System 
Improvement Act of 1979 will expire at the end of Fiscal Year 1983. That 
Act established a complex mechanism for the administration of a financial 
assistance program in addition to the research and statistical activities 
of NIJ and BJS. Immediately following enactment of the 1979 legislation, 
however, the previous Administration and the Congress redirected national 
priorities in such a way that the newly created administrative structure 
and its authorized programs were never fully implemented. Subsequently, 
the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (LEAA), which had not received 
an appropriation of program funds for two fiscal years, was phased out. 
Similarly, the Office of Justice Assistance, Research, and Statistics (OJARS), 
which provides staff support services to NIJ and BJS, will be terminated under 
the Administration proposal. 

The proposed legislation would fold into a single administratively logical 
organization various semi-autonomous authorities which exist under current 
law. Instead of separate units engaged in research, statistical programs, 
financial assistance, and support services - with each unit headed by a 
Presidentially appointed director - the proposal eliminates LEAA and OJARS 
and establishes the research and statistical functions of the National 
Institute of Justice and the Bureau of Justice Statistics within the adminis­
trative fran~work of the Office of Justice Research and Statistics, requiring 
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only one Presidential appointment. The Assistant Attorney General will repre­
sen~ ~he Department's interests to the Nation's research and university com­
munltles, and serve as a spokesperson for the interests of research and 
statistics within the Department. The National Institute of Justice and 
the Bureau of Justice Statistics will continue to pursue their research 
and statistical programs and will be responsive to the concerns of the 
Federal, State and local criminal justice COlll11iJnity through the Assistant 
Attorney General. 

The goals of this proposed legislation are to encourage research, provide 
for the gathering and dissemination of statistics, evaluation of programs 
and coordination of criminal justice activities at all levels of govern­
ment, in order to strengthen the capacity of State and local governments 
to improve their criminal justice systems. These goals can only be achieved 
in a.workable, efficient administrative framework, which this proposal 
provldes. 

Enclost::rl for your review is a section-by-section analysis of the pr'oposal. 

The Office of Management and Budget has advised that there is no objection 
from the standpoint of the Administration's program to the submission of 
this legislation to the Congress. 

Enclosure 

Sincerely, 

Robert A. McConnell 
Assistant Attorney General 
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A BILL 

To provide for and encourage criminal justice research, demonstration programs 

anu the collection and analysis of statistical information concerning crime, and 

for other purposes. 

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States 

of America in Congress assembled, that this Act may be cited as the "Justice 

Research and Statistics Act of 1983". 

Sec. 2. Title I of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 is 

amended to read as follows: 

"Sec. 101. 

"Sec. 102. 

"Sec. 103. 

"Sec. 201. 

"Sec. 202. 

"Sec. 203. 

"Sec. 301. 

"Sec. 302. 

"Sec. 303. 

"Sec. 304. 

"Sec. 401. 

"Sec. 402. 

"Sec. 403. 

"TITLE I--JUSTICE RESEARCH AND STATISTICS 

"TABLE OF CONTENTS 

"Part A--Office of Justice Research and Statistics 

Establishment of Office of Justice Research and Statistics 

Duties and functions of Assistant Attorney General 

Advisory Board 

"Part B--Nationa1 Institute of Justice 

National lnstitute of Justice 

Establishment, duties and functions 

Authority for 100 per centum grants 

"Part C--Bureau of Justice Statistics 

Bureau of Justice Statistics 

Establishment, duties and functions 

Authority for 100 per centum grants 

Use of data 

"Part D--Administrative Provisions 

Consultation; establishment of rules and regulations 

Notice and hearing on denial or termination of grant. 

Finality of determinations 
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"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

"Sec. 

404. 

405. 

406. 

407. 

408. 

409. 

410. 

41l. 

412. 

413. 

414. 

SOL 

60l. 

70l. 

702. 
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Delegation of functions 

Subpoena power; authority to hold hearings and hire hearing officers 

Employment of personnel 

Authority to use available services 

Consultation with other Federal. State. and local officials 

Reimbursement authority 

Services of experts and consultants; advisory committees 

Prohibition of Federal control over State and local criminal justice 

agencies 

Recordkeeping requirement 

Confidentiality of information 

Authority to accept voluntary services 

"Part E--Definitions 

Definitions 

"Part F--Funding 

Authorization of appropriations 

"Part G--Public Safety Officers' Death Benefits 

Payments 

Limitations 

20 "Sec. 703. Definitions 

21 "Sec. 704. Administrative provisions 

22 "Part H--FBI Training of State and Local Criminal Justice Personnel 

23 "Sec. 801. Authortty' for FBr to train State and local criminal justice personnel 

24 "Part I--Transition--Repealer 

25 "Sec 901. Continuation of rules. authorities. and proceedings 
26 
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"Part A--OFFICE OF JUSTIC£ RESEARCH AND STATISTICS 

"ESTABLISHMENT OF OFFICE OF JUSTICE RESEARCH AND STATISTICS 

"Sec. 101. There is hereby establ ished within the Department of Justice 

under the general authority of the Attorney General. an Office of Justice Research 

and Statistics (hereinafter referred to in this title as the 'Office'}. ;he Office 

shall be under the direction of an Assistant Attorney General. who shall be 

appointed by the President. by and with the advice and consent of the Senate, and 

such other Deputy Assistant Attorneys General as may be desiQnated by the Attorney 

General. The Assistant Attorney General shall have final authority over all grants, 

cooperative agreements, and contracts awarded by the Office. 

"DUTIES AND FUNCTIONS OF ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL 

"Sec. 1 02. The Assi stant Attorney General shall--

"(1) publish and disseminate information on the condition and progress 

of the criminal justice system; 

"(2) maintain liaison with the judicial branches of the Federal and 

State Governments in matters relating to justice statistics, and cooperate 

with the judicial branch in assuring as much uniformity as feasible in 

statistical systems of the executive and judicial branches; 

"(3) provide information to the President, the Congress, the judiciary, 

State and local governments, and the general public on justice research and 

statistics; 

"(4) maintain liaison with public and private educational and 

research institutions, State and local governments, and governments of 

other nations concerning justice research and statistics; 

"(5) cooperate in and participate with national and international 

organizations in the development of uniform justice statistics; 

"(6) insure conformance with security and privacy regulations issued 

pursuant to section 412 and, to identify, analyze and participate in the 
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development and implementation of privacy. security and information policies 

which impact on Federal and state criminal justice operations and related 

statistical activities; 

"(7) directly provide staff support to. and coordinate the activities 

of, the National Institute of Justice and the Bureau of Justice Statistics; 

"(8) exercise the powers and functions set out in part D; and 

"(9) exercise such other powers and functions as may be vested in the 

Assistant Attorney General pursuant to this title or by dulegation of the 

Attorney General. 

"ADVISORY BOARD 

"Sec. 103. (a) There is hereby established a Justice Research and Statistics 

12 Advisory Board (hereinafter referred to as the 'Board'). The Board shall consist 

13 of fifteen members who shall be appointed by the Attorney General. The members 

14 shall represent the public interest, include representatives of various components 

15 of the criminal justice system at all levels of government, and should be experi-

16 enced in the criminal justice system, including research, statistics and the 

17 design, operation and management of programs at the State and local level. The 

18 Board, by majority vote, shall elect from among its members a Chairman and Vice 

19 Chairman. The Vice Chairman is authorized to sit and act in the place of the 

20 Chairman in the absence of the Chairman. The Assistant Attorney General shall be 

21 a non-voting member of the Board and shall not serve as Chairman or Vice Chairman. 

22 Vacancies in the membership of the Board shall not affect the power of the 

23 remaining members to execute the functions of the Board and shall be filled in 
24 
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the same manner as in the case of an original appointment. 

"(b) The Board may make such rules respecting organization and procedures 

as it deems necessary, except that no recommendation shall be reported from the 

Board unless a majority of the Board assents. 
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"(c) The members of the Board shall serve at the pleasure of the Attorney 

General and shall have no fixed term. The members of the Board shall receive 

compensat1on for each day engaged in the actual performance of duties vested in 

the Board at rates of pay not in excess of the daily equivalent of the highest 

rate of basic pay then payable in the General Schedule of section 5332(a) of title 

5, United States Code, and in addition shall be reimbursed for travel, subsistence, 

7 and other necessary expenses. 
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"(d) The Board shall--

"(1) advise and make recommendations to the Assistant Attorney General 

on the policies and priorities of the National Institute of Justice and the 

Bureau of Justice Statistics in research, statistics and demonstration 

programs; 

"(2) review demonstration progl'ams funded under part B, and evaluations 

thereof, and advise the Assistant Attorney General of the results of such 

review and evaluations, and 

"(3) undertake such additional related tasks as the Board may deem 

necessary. 

"(e) In addition to the powers and duties set forth elsewhere in this title, 

19 the Assistant Attorney General shall exercise such powers and duties of the Board 

20 as may be delegated to the Assistant Attorney General by the Board. 

21 "PART B--NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE 

22 "NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE 

23 "Sec. 201. It is the purpose of this part to establish a National Institute 

24 of Justice, which shall provide for and encourage research and demonstration 

25 efforts for the purpose of--

26 "(1) improving Federal. State and local criminal justice systems and 

27 related aspects of the civil justice system; 
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"(3) insuring citizen access to appropriate dispute-resolution forums; 

"(4) improving efforts to detect, investigate, prosecute. and otherwise 

combat and prevent white-collar crime and public corruption; and 

"(5) identifying programs of proven and demonstrated success or programs 

which are likely to be successful. 

8 The Institute shall have authority to engage in and encourage research and 

7 development to improve and strengthen the criminal justice system and related 
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aspects of the civil justice system and to disseminate the results of such 

efforts to units of Federal. State, and local governments. to develop alternatives 

to judicial resolution of disputes. to evaluate the effectiveness of programs 

funded under this title, to deyelop and demonstrate new or improved approaches and 

techniques. to improve and strengthen the administration of jl!stice. and to identify 

programs or projects carried out under this title which have demonstrated success 

in improving the quality of justice systems and which offer the likelihood of 

success if continued or repeated. In carrying out the provisions of this part 

the Institute shall give primary emphasis to the problems of State and loca~ 

justice systems and shall insure that there is a balance between basic and applied 

research. 

"ESTABLISHMENT. DUTIES. AND FUNCTIONS 

"Sec. 202. (a) There is established within the Office of Justice Research and 

Statistics, Department of Justice. under general authority of the Attorney General. 

a National Institute of Justice (hereinafter referred to in this title as the 

'Institute') . 

"(b) The Institute shall be headed by a Director appointed by the Attorney 

General. The Director shall have had experience in justice research. The Director 

shall have authority to make grants, cooperative agreements, and contracts 

awarded by the Institute. The Director shall not engage in any other employment 

than that of serving as Director; nor shall the Director hold any office in. or 
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act in any capacity for, any organization. agency. or institution with which 

the Institute makes any contract or other arrangements under this title. 

"(c) The Institute is authorized to--

"(1) make grants to, or enter into cooperative agreements or contracts 

with. States, units of local government or combinations thereof, publ ic 

agencies, institutions of higher education, private organizations, or 

individuals to conduct research, denonstration programs, or special pro­

jects pertaining to the purposes described in this part. and provide technical 

assistance and training in support of tests, demonstrations, and special 

projects; 

"(2) conduct or authorize multiyear and short-term research and develop­

ment concerning the criminal and civil justice systems in an effort--

"(A) to identify a'iternative programs for achieving system goals; 

"(B) to provide more accurate information on the causes and 

correlates of crime; 

"(C) to analyze the correlates of crime and juvenile delinquency 

and provide more accurate information on the causes lmd cor'relates of 

crime and juvenile delinquency; 

"(D) to improve the funct'ioning of the criminal justice system; 

"(E) to develop new methods for the prevention and reduction 

of crime. including but not limited to the development of programs to 

facilitate cooperation among the States ~nd units of local ~overnment, 

the detection and apprehension of criminals. the expeditious. effic1ent. 

and fair disposition of criminal and juvenile delinquency cases. the 

improvement of police and minority relations, the conduct of research 

into the problems of victims and witnesses of crime. the feasibility 

and consequences of allowing victims to participate in criminal justice 

decisionmaking. the feasibility and desirability of adopting procedures 
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and programs which increase the victim's participation 'in the criminal 

justice process, the reduction in the need to seek. court resolution of 

civil disputes, and the development of adequate corrections facilities 

and effective programs of correction; and 

"(F) to develop programs and projects to improve and expand the 

capacity of States and units of l~cal government and combinations of 

such units, to detect, investigate, prosecute, and otherwise combat and 

prevent white-collar crime and public corruption, to improve and expand 

cooperation among the Federal Government, States, and units of local 

government in order to enhance the overall criminal justice system 

response to white-collar crime and public corruption, and to foster the 

creation and implementation of a comprehensive national strategy to 

prevent and combat white-collar crime and public corruption. 

In carrying out the provisions of this subsection, the Institute may request 

the assistance of both public and private research agencies; 

"(3) evaluate the effectiveness of projects or programs carri ed 

out under this title; 

"(4) make recol1ll1enciations for action which can be taken by units of 

Federal, State, and local governments and by private persons and organizations 

to improve and strengthen criminal and civil justice systems; 

"(5) provide resE:al"ch fellowships and clinical internships and carry 

out programs of training and special workshops for the presentation and 

dissemination of information resulting from research, demonstrations, and 

special projects including those authorized by this part; 

"(6) collect and disseminate information obtained by the Institute 

or other Federal agencies, public agencies, institutions of higher education, 

and private organizations relating to the purposes of this part; 
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"(7) serve as a national and international clearinghouse for the exchange 

of jnformation with respect to the purposes of this part; and 

"(8) encourage, assist. and serve in a consulting capacity to Federal, 

State, and local justice system agencies in the ~evelopment, maintenance, 

and coordination of criminal and civil justice programs and services. 

"(d) To insure that all criminal and civil justice research is carried out 

7 in a coordinated manner, the Institute is authorized to--
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"(1) utilize, with their consent, the services, equipment, personnel, 

information, and facilities of other Federal. State. local. and private 

agencies and instrumentalities with or without reimbursement therefor; 

"(2) confer with and avail itself of the cooperation, services, records, 

and facilities of State or of municipal or other local agencies; 

"(3) request such information. data, and reports from any Federal agency 

as may be required to carry out the purposes of this section. and the agencies 

shall provide such information to the Institute as required to carry out the 

purposes of this part; 

"(4) seek the cooperation of the judicial branches of Federal and State 

Government in coordinating civil and criminal justice research and development; 

and 

"(5) exercise the powers and functions set out in part D. 

"AUTHORITY FOR 1 00 PER CENTUM GRANTS 

"Sec. 203. A grant authorized under this part may be up to 100 per centum 

of the total cost of each project for which 5uch grant is made. The Institute 

shall require. whenever feasible. as a condition of approval of a grant under 

this part, that the recipient contribute money, faciiities, or services to 

carry out the purposes for which the grant is sought. 
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"PART C--BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS 

"BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS 

"Sec. 301. It is the purpose of this part to provide for and encourage 

4 the collection and analysis of statistical information concerning crime, juvenile 

5 delinquency, and the operation of the criminal justice system and related aspects 

8 of the civil justice system and to support the development of information and 
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statistical systems at the Federal, State, and local levels to improve the efforts 

of these levels of government to measure and understand the levels of crime, 

juvenile delinquency, and the operation of the criminal justice system and related 

aspects of the civil justice system. The Bureau shall utilize to the maximum 

extent feasible State governmental organizations and facilities responsibqe for 

the collection and analysis of criminal justice data and statistics. In carrying 

out the provisions of this part, the Bureau shall give primary emphasis to the needs 

of State and local justice systems, hath individually and as a whole. 

"ESTABLISHMENT, DUTIES, AND FUNCTIONS 

"Sec. 302. (a) There is established within the Office of Justice Research 

and Statistics, Department of Justice, under the general authority of the Attorney 

General, a Bureau of Justice Statistics (hereinafter referred to in this part as 

the I Bureau I ). 

"(b) the Bureau shall b h d d . e ea e by a Director appointed by the Attorney 

General. The Director shall have had experience in statisticaY programs. The 

Director shall have authority to make grants, cooperative agreements, and 

contracts awarded by the Bureau. The Director shall not engage in any other 

employment than that of serving as Director; nor shall the Director hold any 

office in. or act in any capacity for, 'any organizatiorl, agency, or institution 

with which the Bureau makes any contract or other arrangement under this Act. 

"(c) The Bureau is authorized to--
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"(1) make grants to, or enter into cooperative agreements or 

contracts with public agencies, institutions of higher education, 

private organizations, or private individuals for purposes related 

to this part; grants shall be made subject to continuing compliance 

with standards for gathering justice statistics set forth in rules 

and regulations promulgated by the Director; 

"(2) collect and analyze information concerning criminal vic­

timization, including crimes against the elderly, and civil disputes; 

"(3) collect and analyze data that will serve a£ a continuous 

and comparable national social indication of the prevalence, incidence, 

rates, extent, distribution, and attributes of crime, juvenile delin­

quency, civil disputes, and other statistical factors related to 

crime, civil disputes, and juvenil~ delinquency, in support of 

national, State, and local justice policy and decisionmaking; 

"(4) collect and analyze statistical information concerning 

the operations of the criminal justice system at the Federal, State, 

and local levels; 

"(5) collect and analyze statistical information concerning the 

prevalence, incidence, ra~es, extent, distribution, and attributes 

of crim~, and juvenile delinquency, at the Federal, State, and 

local levels; 

"(6) analyze the correlates of crime, civil disputes and juvenile 

delinquency, by the use of statistical information, about criminal 

and civil justice systems at the Federal, State, and local levels, 

and about the extent, distribution and attributes of crime, and juvenile 

delinquency, in the Nation and at the Federal, State, and local levels; 

"(7) compile, collate, analyze, publish, and disseminate uniform 

national stati.sUcs concerning all aspects of criminal justice and 
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related aspects of civil justice, crime, including crimes against the elderly, 

juvenile delinquency, criminal offenders, juvenile delinquents, and civil 

disputes in the various States; 

n(8) recommend to the Assistant Attorney General national standards for 

justice statistics and for insuring the reliability and validity of justice 

statistics supplied pursuant to this title; 

n(9) establish or assist in the estllblistJnent of a system to provide 

Sta te and 1 oca 1 governments wi th access to Federal informati ona'i resources 

useful in the planning, implementation, and evaluation of programs under 

this Act; 

n(10) conduct or support research relating to methods of gathering or 

analyzing justice statistics; 

n(ll) provide financial and technical assistance to the States and units 

of local government relating to collection, analysis, or dissemination of 

justice statistics; 
, a data processing capability to support the n(12) develop and maintaln 

collection, aggregation, analysis and diddemination of information on the 

incidence of crime and the operation of the criminal justice system; 

"(13) coll ect, analyze and disseminate comprehensive Federal justice 

transaction statistics (including statistics on issues of Federal justice 

interest such as pUblic fraud and high technology crime) and to provide 

assistance to and 't/ork jointly with other Federal agencies 

availability and quality of Federal justice data; and 

to improve the 
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"(14) exercise the powers and functions set forth in part D. 

"(d) To insure that all justice statistical collection, analysis, and dissemi-

nation is carried out in a coordinated manner, the Bureau is authorized to-­

"(1) utilize, with their consent. the services. equipment. records, 

personnel. information. and facilities of other Federal. State. local and 

private agencies and instrumentalities with or without reimbursement therefor, 

and to enter into agreements with the aforementioned agencies and instru­

mentalities for purposes of data collection and analysis; 

n(2) confer and cooperate with State, municipal. and other local agencies; 

n(3) request such information. data. and reports from any Federal 

agency as may be required to carry out the purposes of this title; and 

n (4) seek the cooperation of the judicial branch of the Federal Govern-

ment in gathering data from criminal justice records. 

"(e) Federal agenci es requested to furni sh information. data. or reports 

pursuant to subsection (d)(3) shall provide such information to the Bureau as 

is required to carry out the purposes of this section. 

n(f) In recommending standards for gathering justice statistics under this 

section, the Bureau shall consult with representatives of State and local govern-

ment. including. where appropriate. representatives of the judiciary, 

"AUTHORITY FOR 100 PER CENTUM GRANTS 

"Sec, 303. A grant authorized under this part may be up to 100 per centum 

of the total cost of each project for whi,ch such grant is made. The Bureau 

shall requ'lre. whenever feasible as a condition of approval of a grant under' 

this part. that the recipient contribute money. facilities. or services to 

carry out the purposes for which the grant is sou~ht. 
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"USE OF DATA 

"Sec. 304. Data collected by the Bureau shall be used only for statistical 

or research purposes, and shall be gathered in a manner that precludes their use 

for law enforcement or' any purpose relating to a particular individual other than 

statistical or research purposes. 

"PART D--ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS 

"CONSULTATION; ESTABLISHMENT OF RULES AND nEGULATIONS 

"Sec, 401. (a) The Office of Justice Research and Statistics is authorized, 

after appropriate consultation with representatives of States and units of local 

government, to establish such rules, regulations, and procedures as are necessary 

to the exercise of the functions of the Office, the Institute and the Bureau, 

and as are consistent with the stated purpose of this title. 

"NOTICE AND HEARING ON DENIAL OR TERMINATION OF GRANT 

"Sec. 402. (a) Whenever, after reasonable notice and opportunity for a hearing 

on the record in accordance with section 554 of title 5, United States Code, either 

16 the Institute or the Bureau finds that a recipient of their respective assistance 

17 under this title has failed to comply substantially with--

18 "(1) any provisions of this title; 

19 "(2) any regulations or guidelines promulgated under this title; or 

20 "(3) any application submitted in accordance with the provisions of 

21 this title, or the provisions of any other applicable Federal Act, they, 

22 until satisfied that there is no longer any such failurE! to comply, shall 

23 terminate payments to the recipient under this title, reduce payments to 

24 the recipient under this title by an amount equal to the amount of such 

25 payments which were not expended in accordance with this title, or limit 
26 

Zl 
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"(b) If any grant application filed under this title has been rejected or 

an applicant has had a grant, or any portion of a grant, discontinued, terminated, 

or has been given a grant in a lesser amount than such applicant believes appro­

priate under the provisions of this title, the Institute or the Bureau, as ~ppro­

priate, shall notify the applicant or grantee of its action and set forth the 

reason for the action taken. Whenever such an applicant or grantee requests a 

hearing, the Institute or the Bureau, or any authorized officer thereof, is 

authorized and directed to hold such hearings or investigations, including hearings 

on the record in accordance with section 554 of title 5, United States Code, at 

such times and places. as necessary, following appropriate and adequate notice to 

such applicant; and the findings of fact and determinations made with respect 

thereto shall be final and conclusive, except as otherwise provided herein. The 

Institute and the Bureau, are authorized to take final action without a hearing 

if after an administrative r~view of the denial it is determined that the basis' 

for the appeal, if substantiated, would not establish a basis for reconsideration 

16 or approval of the grant application. Under such circumstances, a more detailed 

17 statement of reasons for the agency action should be made available, upon request, 

18 to the applicant. 

19 "(c) If such recipient is d'issatisfied with the findings and determinations 

20 of the Bureau or the Institute, following notice and hearing provided for in 

21 SUbsection (a) of this section, a request may be made for rehearing, under such 

22 regulations and procedure as the Office may establish, and such recipient shall 

23 be afforded an opportunity to present such additional information as may be deemed 

24 appropriate and pertinent to the matter involved. 

25 "FINALITY OF DETERMINATIONS 

26 "Sec. '403. In carrying out the functions vested by this title in the Office, 

27 the Bureau, or the Institute, their determinations, findings, and conclusions 

28 shall, after reasonable notice and opportunity for a hearing, be final and 
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conclusive upon all applications. 

2 "DELEGATION OF FUNCTIONS 

3 "Sec. 404. The Office may delegate to any of its respective officers or 

4 employees such functions as it deems appropriate. 

5 "SUBPOENA POWER; AUTHORITY TO HOLD HEARINGS 

II "Sec. 405. The Office, the Institute, or the Bureau may appoint such hearing 

7 examiners or administrative law judges or request the use of such administrative 

8 law judges selected by the Office of Personnel Management pursuant to section 3344 

9 of title 5, United States Code, as shall be necessary to carry out their powers 

10 and duties under this title, and the Office, the Institute, or the Bureau, or 

11 upon authorization, any member the~eof or any hearing examiner or administrative 

12 law judge assigned to or employed thereby shall have the power to hold hearings 

13 and issue subpoenas, administer oaths, examine witnesses, and receive evidence 

14 at any' place in the United States they may designate. 

15 "EMPLOYMENT OF PERSONNEL 

16 "Sec. 406. The Office is authorized to select, appoint, emp10y and fix 

17 ompensation of such officers and employees a.s shall be necessary to carry out 

18 the powers and duties of the Office, the Institute, and the Bureau under this 

19 title. 

20 "AUTHORITY TO USE AVAILABLE SERVICES 

21 "Sec. 407. The Office, the Institute, and the Bureau are authorized, on a 

22 reimbursable basis when appropriate, to use the available services, equipment, 

23 personnel, and facilities of Federal, State, and local agencies to the extent 

24 deemed appropriate after giving due consideration to the effectiveness of such 

25 existing services, equipment, personnel, and facilities. 

26 "CONSULTATION WITH OTHER FEDERAL, STATE AND LOCAL OFFICIALS 

27 "Sec. 408. In carrying out the provisions of this title, including the 

28 issuance of regulations, the Office shall consult with other Federal departments 
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and agencies and State and local officials. 

"REIMBURSEMENT AUTHORITY 

"Sec. 409. (a) The Office, the Institute, and the Bureau may arrange with 

and reimburse the heads of other Federal departments and agencies for the 

performance of any of their functions under this title. 

"(b) The Office, the Institute, and the, Bureau in carrying out their 

respective functions may use grants, contracts, or cooperative agreements in 

accordance with the standards established in the Federal Grant and Cooperative 

Agreement Act of 1977 (41 U.S.C. 501 et. seq.). 

"SERVICES OF EXPERTS AND CONSULTANTS; ADVISORY COfotlITIEES 

"Sec. 410. (a) The Office, the Institute, and the Bureau may procure the 

services of experts and consultants in accol'dance with section 3109 of title 

5, United States Code, at rates of compensation for individuals not to exceed 

the daily equivalent of the rate authorized for GS-18 by section 5332 of title 

5, United States Code. 

"(b) The Office is authorized to appoint, without regard to the provisions 

of title 5, United States Code, technical or other advisory committees to advise 

it with respect to the administration of this title as it deems necessary. 

Members of those committees not otherwise in the employ of the United States, 

while engaged in advising or attending meetings of the committees, shall be 

compensated at rates to be fixed by the Office but not to exceed the daily 

equivalent of the rate authorized for GS-18 by section 5332 of title 5 of the 

United States Code, and while away from home or regular place of business they 

may be allowed travel expenses, including per diem in lieu of subsistence, as 

authorized by section 5703 of such title 5 for persons in th,! Government 

ser'vice employed intermittently. 

"(c) Payments under this title may be made in installments, ond in advance 

or by way of reimbursement, as may be determined by the Office, and may be used 
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to pay the transportation and subsistence expenses of persons attending 

conferences or other assemblages notwithstanding the provisions of the joint 

resolution entitled 'Joint resolution to prohibit expenditure of any moneys 

for housing. feeding. or transporting conventions or meetings'. approved 

February 2. 1935 (31 U.S.C. 551). 

"PROHIBITION OF FEDERAL CONTROL OVER STATE AND LOCAL CRIMINAL JUSTICE AGENCIES 

"Sec. 411. (a) Nothing in this title or any other Act shall be construed 

to authorize any department. agency. officer. or employee of the United States 

to exercise any direction. supervision. or control over any police force or 

any other criminal justice agency of any state or any political subdivision 

thereof. 

"(b) No person in any State shall on the ground of race. color. religion. 

national origin. or sex be excluded from participation in. be denied the 

benefits of. or be subjected to discrimination under or denied employment in 

connection with any programs or activity funded in whole or in part with funds 

made available undE.)" this title:. 

"RECORDKEEPING REQUIREMENT 

"Sec. 412. (a) Eacll recipient of funds unde.' this title shall keep such 

records as the Office shall prescribe. including records which fully disclose 

the amount and disposition by such recipient of the funds. the total cost of 

the project or undertaking for which such funds are used. and the amount of 

that portion of the cost of the project or undertaking supplied by other 

sources. and such other records as will facilitate an effective audit. 

"(b) The Office or any of its duly authorized respresentatives. shall 

have access for purpose of audit and examination of any books. documents. 

papers. and records of the recipients of funds under this title which in the 

opinion of the Office may be related or pertinent to the grants. contracts. 

subcontracts. subgrants. or other arrangements referred to under this title. 
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"(C) The Ccmptroller General of the United States or any of his duly 

authorized representatives. shall. until the expiration of three years after 

the completion of the program or project with which the assistance is used. 

have access for the purpose of audit and examination to any books. documents. 

papers. and records of recipients of Federal funds under this title which in 

the opinion of the Comptroller General may be related or pertinent to the 

grants. contracts. subcontracts. subgrants. or other arrangements referred 

to under this title. 

"(d) The provisions of this section shall apply to all recipients of assis-

tance under this title. whether by direct grant. cooperative ag·reement. or 

contract under this title or by subgrant or subcontract from primary grantees 

or contractors under this title. 

"CONFIDENTIALITY OF INFORMATION 

"Sec. 413. (a) Except as provided by Federal law other than this title. 

no officer or employee of the Federal Gov~rnment. and no recipient of assistance 

under the provisions of this title shall use or reveal any research or statistical 

information furnished under this title by any person and identifiable to any 

specific private person for any purpose other than the purpose for which it was 

obtained in accordance with this title. Such information and copies thereof 

shall be immune from legal process. and shall not. without the consent of the 

person furnishing such information. be admitted as evidence or used for any 

purpose in any action. suit. or other judicial. legislative. or administrative 

proceedings, 

"(b) All criminal history information collected. stored. or disseminated 

through support under this title shall contain. to the maximum extent feasible. 

disposition as well as arrest data where arrest data is included -therein. The 

collection. storage. and dissemination of such information shall take place 

under procedures reasonably designed to insure that all such informatior. is kept 
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current therein; the Office shall assure that the security and privacy of all 

infonnation is adequately provided for and that infonnation shall only be used 

for all enforcement and criminal justice and other lawful purposes. In addition, 

an individual who believes that crimina'i history infonnation concerning him 

contained in an automated system is inaccurate, incomplete, or maintained in 

violation of this title, shall, upon satisfactory verification of his identify, 

be entitled to review such infonnation and to obtal'n a copy of it for the purpose 

of challenge or correction. 

"(c) All criminal intelligence systems operating through support under this 

title shall collect, maintain, and disseminate criminal intelligence infonnation 

in conformance with policy standards which are prescribed by the Office and which 

are written to assure that the funding and operation of these systems furthers 

the purpose of this title and to assure that such systems are not utilized in 

violation of the privacy and constitutional rights of individuals. 

"(d) Any person violating the provisions of this section, or of any rule, 

regulation, or other issued thereunder, shall be fined not to exceed $10,000, in 

addition to any other penalty imposed by law. 

"AUTHORITY TO ACCEPT VOLUNTARY SERVICES 

"Sec. 414. Th Off' h e lce, t e Institute, and the Bureau, are ~vthorized to 

accept and employ, in carrying out the provisions of this title, voluntary 

and uncompensated services notwithstanding the provisions of section 3679(b) 

of the Revised Statutes (31 U.S.C. 665(b)). Such individuals shall not be 

considered Federal employees except for purposes of chapter 81 of title 5, 

United States Code, with respect to job-incurred disability and title 28, United 

States Code, with respect to tort claims. 

"PART E-,-DEFINITIONS 

"Sec. 501. (a) As used in this title--

"(1) 'criminal justice means activit1'es i ' perta n1ng to crime prevention, 
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control, or reduction, or the enforcement of the criminal law, 'Including , but 

not limited to, police efforts to prevent, control, or reduce crime or to 

apprehend criminals, including juveniles, activities of courts having criminal 

jurisdiction, and related agencies (including but not limited to prosecutori~l 

and defender services, juvenile delinquency agencies and pretrial service or 

release agencies), activities of corrections, probation, or parole authorities 

and related agencies assisting in the rehabilitation, supervision, and care of 

criminal offenders, and programs relating to the prevention, control, or 

reduction of narcotic addiction and juvnile delinquency; 

"(2) 'State' means any State of the United States, the District of Columbia, 

and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico; 

"(3) 'unit of local government' means any city, county, township, town, 

borough, parish, village, or other general purpose political subdivision of a 

State, an Indian tribe which perfonns law enforcement functions as detennined by 

the Secretary of the Interior, or the Virgin Islands, Guam, American Samoa, 

the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands, the COITI1lOilwealth of the Northern 

Mariana Islands, and any agency of the District of Columbia government or the 

United States Government perfonning law enforcement functions in and for the 

District of Columbia; 

"(4) 'combination' as applied to States or units of local government means 

any grouping or joining together of such States or units for the purpose of 

preparing, developing. or implementing a criminal justice program or project; 

"(5) 'public agency' means any State. unit of local government, combination 

of such States or units. or any department, a~ency. or instrumentality of any 

of the foregoi ng; 

"(6) 'correctional institution or facility' means any place for the 

confinement or rehabilitat~on of offenders or individuals charged with or 

convicted of criminal offenses; 
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"(7) 'criminal histol'y information' includes records and related data. 

contained in an automated or manual crim-Inal justice information system. 

compiled by law enforcement agencies for the purpose of identifying criminal 

offenders and alleged offenders and maintaining as to such persons records of 

arrests, the nature and disposition of criminal charges. sentencing. confinement, 

rehabilitation. and release; 

"(8) 'evaluation' means the administration and conduct of studies and 

analyses to detel~ine the impact and value of a project or program in accom­

plishing the statutory objectives of this title; 

"(9) 'Attorney General' means the Attorney General of the lInited States 

or his designee. 

"PART F--FUNDING 

"AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS 

"Sec. 601. There is authorized to be appropriated to carry out the functions 

of the Bureau of Justice Statistics such sums as are necessary for the fiscal 

years ending September 30. 1984. September 30. 1985, September 30. 1986. and 

September 30. 1987. There is authorized to be appropriated to carry out the 

functions of the National Institute of Justice such sums as are necessary for 

the fiscal years ending September 30. 1984. September 30. 1985. September 30, 

1986. and September 30. 1987. There is authorized to be appropriated for parts A 

and D. and for the purposes of carrying out the remaining functions of the Office 

of Justice Research and Statistics other than part G. such sums as are necessary 

for the fiscal years ending September 30. 1984. September 30. 1985, September 30, 

1986, and September 30, 1987. Funds appropriated for any fiscal year may remain 

available for obligation until expended. There is authorized to be appropriated 

in each fiscal year such sums as may be necessary to carry out the purposes of 

Part G. 

, 
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1 "PART G--PUBLIC SAFETY OFFICERS' DEATH BENEFITS 

2 "PAYMENTS 

3 "Sec. 701. (a) In any case in which the Office determines. under regulations 

4 issued pursuant to this part. that a public safety officer has died as the direct 

5 and proximate result of a personal injury sustained in the line of duty. the 

I Office shall pay a benefit of $50.000 as follows: 

7 "(1) if there is no surviving child of such officer. to the surviving 

8 spouse of such officer; 

9 "(2) if there is a surviving child or children and a surviving spouse, 

10 one-half to the surviving child or children of such officer in equal sharea 

11 and one-half to the surviving spouse; 

12 "(3) if there is no surviving spouse. to the child or children of such 

13 officer in equal shares; or 

14 "(4) if Ilone of the above. to the dependent parent or parents of such 

15 officer in equal shares. 

16 "(b) Whenever the Office determines upon showing of need and prior to taking 

17 final action. that the death of a public safety officer is one with respect to 

18 which a benefit will probably be paid. the Office may make an interim benefit 

19 payment not exceeding $3.000 to the person entitled to receive a benefit under 

20 sUbsection (a) of this section. 

21 "(c) The amount of an interim payment under subsection (b) shall be deducted 

22 from the amount of any final benefit paid to such person. 

23 "(d) Where there is no final benefit paid, the recipi~nt of any interim 

24 payment under sUbsection (b) shall be liable for repayment of such amount. The 
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1 "(e) The benefit payable under this part shall be 'n addition to any other 

2 benefit that may be due from any other source. except--

3 "(1) eligible beneficiaries under section 8191 of title 5. United 

4 States Code shall only receive benefits under that section that are in 

5 excess of the benefits received under this part; or 

8 "(2) payments authorized by section 12(k) of the Act of September 1. 

7 1916. as emended (D.C. Code. sec. 4-531(1)). 

8 "(f) No benefit paid under this part shall be subject to execution or 

9 attaclJnent. 

10 "LIMITATIONS 

11 "Sec. 702. No benefit shall be paid under this part--

12 "(1) if the death was caused by the intentional misconduct of the 

13 public safety officer or by such officer's intention to brin~ about his 

14 death; 

15 "(2) if the public safety officer was voluntarily intoxicated at the 

16 time of his death; 

17 "(3) if the public safety officer was performing his duties in a 

18 grossly negligent manner at the time of his death; or 
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"(4) to any person who would otherwise be entitled to a benefit under 

this part if such person's actions were a substantial contributing factor 

to the death of the public safety officer. 

"DEFINITIONS 

"Sec. 703. As used in thi s part-'-

"(1) 'child' means any natural. illegitimate. adopted, or posthumous 

child or stepchild of a deceased public safety officer who. at the time 

of the pubic safety officer's death, is--

"(i) eighteen years of age or under; 
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"(ii) over eighteen years of age and a student as defined in 

section 8101 of title 5, United States Code; or 

"{iii} over eighteen years of age and incapable of self-support 

because of physical or mental disability; 

"(2) 'dependent' means a person who was substantially reliant for 

support upon the income of the deceased public safety officer; 

"(3) 'fireman' includes a person serving as an officially recognized 

or designated member of a legally organized volunteer fire department; 

"(4) 'intoxication' means a disturbance of mental or physical faculties 

resulting from the introdu,tion of alcohol into the body as evidenced by-­

"(i) a post-mortem blood alcohol level of .15% or greater; 

"(ii) a post-mortem blook alcohol level of at least .10% but less 

than .15%. unless the Office receives convincing evidence that the 

public safety officer was not acting in an intoxicated manner 

immediately prior to his death; 

or resulting from drugs or other substances in the body; 

"(5) 'law enforcemel1t "fficer' means a person involved in crime and 

juvenile delinquency congro1 or reduction, or enforcement of the criminal 

laws. This includes, but is not limited to, police, corrections, probation, 

parole. and judicial officers; 

"(6) 'public agency' means any State of the United States, the District 

of Columbia, the Corrmonwe~lth of Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, Guam, 

American Samoa, the Trust Territory of the Pacific Isa1nds, the Commonwealth 

of the Northern Mariana Islands, and any territory or possession of the 

United States, or any unit of local government, department, agency, or 

instrumentality of any of the foregoing; and 
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"(7) 'public safety officer' means a person serving a public a~ency 

in an official capacity, with or without compensation, as a law enforcement 

officer or a fireman. 

"ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS 

5 "Sec. 704. (a) The Office is authorized to establish such rules, repulations, 

8 and procedures as may be necessary to carry out the purposes of this part. Such 

7 rules, regulations, and procedures will be determinative of conflict of laws 

8 issues arising under this part. Rules, regulations, and procedures issued under 

9 this part may include regulations government the recognition of agents or other 

10 persons repre~enting, claimants under this part before the Office. The Office may 

11 prescribe the maximum fees which may be charged for services performed in connec-

12 tion with any claim under this part before the Office, and any agreement in 

13 violation of such rules and regulations shall be void. 

14 "(b) In making determinations under section 701, the Office may utilize 

15 such administrative and investigative assistance as may be available from State 

16 and local agencies. Responsibility for making final detenninations shall rest 

17 with the Office. 

18 "PART H--FBI TRAINING OF STATE AND LOCAL CRIMINAL JUSTICE PERSONNEL 

19 "Sec. 801. (a) The Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation is 

20 authorized to--

21 "(1) establish and conduct training programs at the Federal Bureau 

22 of Investigation National Academy at Quantico, Virginia, to provide, at 

23 the request of a State or unit of local government, training for State 

24 and local criminal justice personnel; 

25 "(2) develop new or improved approaches, techniques, systems, 

26 equipment, and devices to improve and strengthen criminal justice; and 

27 "(3) assist in conducting, at the request of a State or unit of local 

28 government, local and regional training programs for the training of State 
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and local criminal justice personnel engaged in the investigation of crime 

and the apprehension of criminals. Such training shall be provided only 

for persons actually employed as State police or highway patrol, police 

of a unit of local government, sheriffs, and their deputies, and other 

persons as the State or unit may nominate for police training while such 

persons are actually employed as officers of such S~ate or unit. 

"(b) In the exercise of the functions, powers, and duties established under 

this section the Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation shall be under 

the general authority of the Attorney General. 

"PART I--TRANSlTION 

"CONTINUATION OF RULES, AUTHORITIES, AND PROCEEDINGS 

"Sec. 901. (a) All orders, determinations, rules, regulations, and instruction 

of the Office of Justice Assistance, Research and Statistics which are in effect 

on the date of the enactment of this Act shall continue in effect according to 

their terms until modified, terminated, suspended, set aside, or revoked by the 

President or the Attorney General, or the Assistant Attorney General, Office of 

Justice Research and Statistics, or by operation of law. 

"(b) The amendments made to this title by the Justice Research and Statistics 

Act of 1983 shall not affect any suit, action, or other proceeding commenced by or 

against the Government before the date of the enactment of such A~t. 

"(c) Nothing in this title prevents the utilizat.ion of funds appropriated 

for purposes of this title for all activities necessary or appropriate for the 

review, aUdit, investigation, and judicial or administrative resolution of audit 

matter~ for those grants or contracts that were awarded under this title. The 

final disposition and dissemination of program and project accomplishments with 

respect to programs and projects approved in accordance with this title, as in 

effect before the date of the enactment of the Justice Research and Statistics 

Act of 1983, may be carried out with funds appropriated for purposes of this title. 
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"(d) The ~ssistant Attorney General, Office of Justice Research and Statistics 

may award new grants, enter into new contracts or cooperative-agreements and other­

wise obligate unused or reversionary funds previously appropriated for the purposes 

of Parts D, E and F of this title as in effect on the day before the date of 

enactment of the Justice Research and Statistics Act of 1983, for purposes 

consistent with this title. 

"(e) Notwithstanding any other provisions of law, the Assistant Attorney 

General shall have all the authority previously vested in the Director of the 

Office of Justice Assistance, Research and Statistics and the Administrator of 

the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration necessary to terminate the activities 

of the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration and the Office of Justice 

Assistance, Research and Statistics, and all provisions of this title, as in 

effect on the day before the enactment of the Justice Research and Statistics Act 

of 1983, which are necessary for this purpose remain in effect for the ~ole 

purpose of carrying out the thennination of these activities. 

"REFERENCES IN OTHER LAWS 

Sec. 3 Any reference to the Office of Justice Assistance, Research, and 

Statistics or the I,aw Enforcement Assistance Administration in any law other 

than this Act and the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968, appli­

cable to activities, functions, powers, and duties that after the date of the 

enactment of this Act are carried out by the Office of Justice Research and 

Statistics shall be deemed to be a reference to the Office of Justice Research 

and Statistics or to the Assistant Attorney General, Office of Justice Research 

and StatistiCs, as the case may be. 

"COMPENSATION OF FEDERAL OFFICERS 

Sec. 4. (a) Section 5315 of title 5, United States Code, is amended by 

deleting "Administrator, Law E"forcement Assistance 'Alini nistration " and adding 

, "Director of the National Institute of Justice" and "Directo~ of the Bureau of 

Justice Statistics". 

2 (b) Section 5314 of title 5, United States Code, is amended by deleting 

3 "Director, Office of Justice Assistance, Research, and Statistics". 
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Section-by-Section Analysis 

Sec. 2 Amends title I of the Onnibus Crime Control and Safe Street.s J\Ct of 196B 

as follows: 

Part A - Office of Justice Research and Statistics 

Sec. 101 'n'lis section abolishes the Office of Justice Assistance, Research, 
and Statistics (OJARS) and establishes the Office of Justice Research 
and Statistics. 'n'le Assistant Attorney General of the Office is 
appointed by the President, by and with the advice and consent of the 
Senate. Deputy Assistant Attorneys General may be designated by the 
Attorney General. 'n'le Assistant Attorney General has final authority 
over all grants, cooperative agreements and contracts awarded by the 
Office. 

Sec. 102 '1llis section sets forth the functions of the program directea by the 
Office; the Assistant Attorney General renders staff support to and 
coordination of activities of the National Institute of Justice and 
the Bureau of Justice Statistics; disseminates information on the 
condition and progress of the criminal justice system; maintains 
liaison with the Congress, the Judiciary, State and local governments 
and international organizations; insures confonnance with privacy and 
security regulations set forth in Section 413. 

Sec. 103 'n'lis section establishes the Justice Research and Statistics Advisory 
Board consisting of 15 members appointed by and serving at the 
pleasure of the Attorney General. The Chairman is elected by 
majority vote. '1lle Board reviews research and statistics programs 
and advises the Assistant Attorney General regarding NIJ and BJS 
policies and priorities. 'n'le Board replaces the J\dvisory Boards 
previously established for NIJ and BJS which are abolished. 

Sec. 201 

Sec. 202 

Sec. 203 

Part B - National Institute of Justice 

Sets forth the purpose of Part B - National Institute of Justice. 

'n'lis section establishes the National Institute of Justice (NIJ) 
within the Office of Justice Research and Statistics under the 
general authority of the Attorney General. 'n'le Institute is headed 
by a Director appointed by the Attorney General. The Director, NIJ, 
is given the authl'il"ity to make grants, cooperative agreements and 
contracts ~warded by NIJ. Provides for evaluation by public and 
private research agencies of programs and projects to determine their 
inpact on the quality of the criminal and civil justice systems. 
Authorizes the Institute to make recorm\endations to the Assistant 
Attorney General for programs which can be implemented by the 
Federal, State and local governments to combat crime. 

Provides that the Feaeral share of any grant under Part B may by 100 
percent of the total cost but permits NIJ to require cost sharing. 



\ 

Sec. 301 

Sec. 302 

Sec. 303 

Sec. 304 

Sec. 401 

Sec. 402 

Sec. 403 

Sec. 404 

Sec. 405 

Sec. 406 

Sec. 407 

Sec. 40B 

Sec. 409 

Sec. 410 

Sec. 411 
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Part C - Bureau of Justice Statistics 

Sets forth the purpose of Part C - Bureau of Justice Statistics. 

This section establishes the Bureau of Justice Statistics within the 
Office of Justice Research and Statistics, headed by a Director 
appointed by and under the general authority of the Attorney 
General. The Director of BJS is given the authority to make 
grants, cooperative agreements, and contracts awarded by BJS. This 
section authorizes BJS to collect, analyze and disseminate data 
describing the rates, nature, extent, distribution and attributes of 
crime, juvenile delinquency and the justice system at the Federal, 
St~te and local level; to develop, analyze and proviae assistance in 
inplementing improved techniques for the collection, analysis and 
reporting of data at the Federal, State and local level; to support 
State activities relating to statistical data collection, analysis 
and reporting. 

Provides that the Federal share of any grant under Part C may be 100 
percent of the total cost but permits the Bureau to require cost 
sharing. 

Requires BJS to use data collected only for statistical or research 
purposes. 

Part D - AdnUnistrative Provisions 

(a) provides authority for the Office of Justice Research and 
Statistics, BJS, and NIJ to issue rules and regulations as necessary 
following consultation with States and units of local governments~ 

(a) provides for ~liance hearings prior to termination or 
reduction of a grant. Subsection (b) provides a review procedure, 
whereby an applicant or grantee can obtain review of adverse action 
with respect to a grant or application for a grant. 

Findings and conClusions of the Office, NIJ & BJS are final. 

Provides for delegation of authority by the Office to subordinate 
officers. 

Provides for suqx,ena power and employment of hearing officers and 
administrative law judges. 

Provides for the enployment of personnel. 

Provides authority to use services of other agencies. 

Provides for consultation with other Federal and State agencies. 

Permits reimbursable arrangements and use of the Federal Grant aJ"d 
Cooperative Agreement Act. 

Provides for advisory committee and expert and consultant authority. 

Provides for prohibition of Federal control over State and local 
criminal justice activities and prohibits discrimination. 

Sec. 412 

Sec. 413 

Sec. 414 

Sec. 501 

Sec. 601 

Sec. 701 

Sec. 702 

Sec. BOl 

Sec. 901 

Sec. 3 

J Sec. 4 
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Provides for recordkeeping requirements. 

Provides for co11fidentiality of research information and security and 
privacy of criminal history information. 

Provides authority to accept volunteer services. 

Part E - Definitions 

provides definitions of terms used in this Bill. 

Part F - Furxling 

Provides for authorization for this program through September 30, 
19B7 and sets appropriation levels for BJS, NIJ and the Office of 
Justice Research and Statistics. Provides for no-year funds. 

Part G - Public Safety Officers' Death Payments 

Provides for public safety o.Eficers' death benefits .coor~inated with 
payments for siIllilar benefits under other Federal leg1slatlon. 

(4) defines intoxication as a disturbance of mental or physical 
faculties resulting from the introduction of alcohol into the body 
and sets percentages of post-llPrtem blood alcohol at .15 percent as 
evidence of intoxication. A post-mortem blood alcohol of from .10 
percent to less than .15 percent is considered as evidence . of 
intoxication unless convincing evidence is received by the offlce 
that the Officer was not intoxicated prior to his death. 

Part H - FBI Training of State and Local Criminal Justice Personnel 

Authorizes the Federal Bureau of Investigation to conduct training 
for State and local criminal justice personnel. 

Part I - Transition 

Provides for a transition period between the current Act ~nd this 
legislation. Authority is provided to enable activities Wh1Ch. ~ave 
previously been approved to continu: und~r the ter~ anc:J CO~lt~ons 
of existing grants and awards or leg1slat1on. Author1zat1on 1S gl~en 
to continue to use all or portions of existing legislative author1ty 
until terminated by the President, the Attorney General or the 
Assistant Attorney General. Office of Justice Research ~nd 
Statistics. The Assistant Attorney General shall have all author1ty 
previously vested in the Director of the ~ffice of Justice 
Assistance, Research, and Statistics and the Admin1strator of the Law 
Enforcement Assistance Admdnistration. 

Provides that any references in other laws to OJARS or LFJ\A or the 
Directors or Mninis;,;rators thereof are deemed references to the 
Office of Justice Research and Statistics or the Assistant Attorney 
General, Office of Justice Research and Statistics. 

Sets compensation for Directors of the National Institute of Justice 
~)d the Bureau of Justice statistics. 
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Year 1983 will continue the research and statistics programs and conclude the 

phaseout of the remaining LEAA-funded projects. 

These events dictated a realignment and consolidation of functions relatinp 

to the phaseout of LEAA grants. Because the agency had received no program 

funds for the past two fiscal years, its role had been essentially to monitor 

and close the grants made in previous years as the projects reached the end of 

their funding period. Under the JSIA structure, however, the grant closeout 

responsibility was shared by LEAA with OJARS, which exercises the financial 

management and accounting through its Office of Comptroller. In addition, the 

level of administrative funds and personnel authorized for OJARSand LEAA required 

a significant reduction in staff during this fiscal year. Thus, the steadily 

diminishing role for LEAA led to the decision to consolidate the LEAA phaseout 

activities within OJARS and to terminate LEAA as a discrete entity on April 15th. 

I want to emphasize that the continuing program functions authorized by separate 

legislation--such as the Public Safety Officers' 8enefits proaram--were also 

shifted to OJARS and will continue to operate without interruption. 

All of our planning and the actions ta~en thus far have been based on 

certain fundamental principles. Fin,::, that the LEAA program must be closed-out 

in a way that assures proper accountability for public funds. Second, that contin­

uing JSIA program activities be given sufficient support to function effectively. 

Since May of 1980, LEAA has been phasing down in a manner consistent with 

those principles. The accomplishments to date are a credit to the profes­

sionalism and ability of the LEAA and 0JARS personnel who, during this period 

of uncertainty, maintained the fiscal accountability and integrity of their 

operations. 

99· 

With the phase-down of LEAA operations, the remaining arant workload and 

the continuing programs require a structure that can carry out the administrative 

tasks necessary to responsibly phase-down those programs no longer funded and 

monitor those that will continue. However, these duti~s will diminish over time. 

By the time the majority of the funds previously appropriated to LEAA are expended, 

in March 1983, only a small capability will be required to continue whatever close­

out duties that remain and to administer the continuing grant programs. The pro­

posal which we have submitted to Congress recognizes the new budget realities and 

provides for the continuation of the programs of the National Institute of Justice 

and the Bureau of Justice Statistics. It also establishes a small Office of 

Justice Research and Statistics, headed by an Assistant Attorney General, respon­

sible for providing staff support to and coordinating the activities of NIJ and 

BJS as well as administering the remnants of the LEAA program and the Public 

Safety Officers' Benefits Program, which is also reauthorized hy this legislation. 

Consistent with the intent of Congress ~s manifested in the decision to discontinue 

the LEAA appropriation and the constraints on Federal spending, the proposal does 

not provide for direct Federal financial assistance. 

The legislation which we have submitted recoqnizes that crime is essentially 

a local problem that must be dealt with by State and local povernments. Although 

the Federal Government is limited in the assistance it may render to State and 

local enforcement, by virtue of the Federal system and the stark reality of the 

Federal budget, it is appropriate for the Federal Government to continue in those 

areas where it can make a unique contribution. The ~epartment is pursuing this 

objective through its various new initiatives, which have been explained in the 

past by the Attorney General (for example, the Law Enforcement Coordinating 

Committees which all U.S. Attorneys have been establishing). The proposed 

legislation contributes further to this effort by encouraging research and 
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providing for the gathering and dissemination of statistics, evaluation of 

programs and' the .::oordination of criminal justice activities at all levels of 

government in order to strengthen the capacity of State and local governments 

to improve their criminal justice systems. 

These objectives can only be achieved in a workable, efficient administrative 

framework. This legislation eliminates the complex and duplicative structure of 

OJARS and LEAA. replacing both with a modest Office of Justice Research and 

Statistics headed by an Assistant Attorney Gener·al. This Office will provide 

the staff services necessary for the operation of the Institute and the ~ureau 

as well as administer the Public Safety Officers' Benefits program. The Assistant 

Attorney General for Research and Statistics will also represent the Department's 

interest to the Nation's research and university communities, provide a single 

point of contact within the Department on policy matters pertaininq to State and 

local justice research and statistics, serve as a spokesperson for the interests 

of research and statistics \~ithin the highest level of the Department, and engage 

in special projects as assigned by the Attorney General. 

The Assistant Attorney General will exercise the "general authority" of 

the Attorney General over NIJ and BJS, while the Directors of NIJ and BJS 

manage their day-to-day program and have authority to make grants and 

award contracts on behalf of their units. To facilitate administration and 

reduce potential duplication. the Office will provide the staff supPort 

services -- instead of NIJ and BJS each providing them separately __ and 

the Department will have one focal point for all research and statistical 

efforts relating to state and local criminal justice. 
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Under the terms of this proposal, the National Institute of Justice and 

the Bureau of Justice Statistics will continue the programs begun in the past 

years, embark on new initiatives, as well as respond to emerging issues as they 

develop. It will permit them to be responsive to the concern~ of the Federal, 

State and local criminal justice community and facilitate the delivery of the 

results of their research and statistical projects to them. The Ass'istant 

Attorney General will stimulate the communications process so that we don't 

simply store up an impressive library without ever assisting the intended 

beneficiaries. 

Let me nO~1 briefly outline the activities contemplated for the Institute 

and the Bureau under this authorizing legislation. 

Bureau of Justice Statistics 

Since its inception, the Bureau has taken major steps toward meeting its 

statutory mandate by maintaining major on-going national statistical series, 

supporting state statistical analysis centers, expanding its analytic function 

in support of Departmental policy making, launching efforts to establish 

Federal criminal and civil justice statistical series, developin9 national 

criminal justice statistical policy,- c<.1l11pleting information system development 

efforts and evaluating its own and other major Department of Justice statistical 

programs. 

Following a decade of operation as the National Criminal Justice and 

Statistics Service within LEAA, BJS has become the national repository of 

criminal justice information, either by initiating new statistical series or 

by assuming responsibility for on-going data programs from other Federal 

agencies. Perhaps the best known BJS data program is the ~ational r.rime Survey, 
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which provides victimization data on the extent and severity of crime in America 

and which is the third largest survey sponsored by the Federal Government. Other 

major data programs and statistical series now sponsored by RJS include reports 

on National Prisoner Statistics, National Court Statistics, the lInifonn Parole 

and National Probation Reports, and the Fxpenditure and F.mployment series which 

provides information on the expenditures, manpower and total operation costs of 

state and local criminal justice systems. These and the other national fl,]S 

programs provide comprehensive coverage of all aspects of the administration of 

justice. 

In creating the Bureau of Justice Statistics, the Congress directed that 

attention be given to the problems of state and local justice systems. In 

addition to the scope and coverage of the national statistics, RJS meets this 

responsibility through cooperative agreement programs with state statistical 

analysis centers and unifonn crime reporting agencies. The Rureau now supports 

a state statistical capability in ov~r forty states which provides information 

services and policy recommendation on criminal justice matters to the Governors 

and legislatures of these jurisdictions. The Bureau also assists the operation 

of uniform crime reporting programs, also in over forty states, in order to 

facilitate the submission and improve the quality of arrest and clearance data 

submitted to the Federal Bureau of Investigation by local police agencies. 

After over a decade of the development of criminal justice data bases, 

the Bureau is now placing its primary emphasis on the analysis, publication, 

and wide dissemination of the data. The Bureau now produces topical Bulletins 

and Special Reports to provide brief, concise and non-technical interpretations 

of the key data bases. The Bureau will also continue support of a national 

criminal justice data archive to assist outside academic analysis of its data bases. 
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Having been at the forefront of developments r'elated to the security, 

privacy and confidentiality of criminal justice records and histories, the 

Bureau will continue to focus on issues in information policy such as the 

interstate exchange of criminal records, new kinds of white collar crime 

appearing as computer and data communications technology advances and matures, 

and related fraud and abuse issues. 

In perhaps its two most important efforts, the Bureau is now supporting 

and directing evaluations of the Unifonn Crime Reports program of the Federal 

Bureau of Investigation and its own National Crime Survey of pel'sonal and 

household victimizations. Implementation of the findings and recommendations 

of these assessments in 1985-1986 will reestablish this nation's two most 

important indicators of the extent and magnitude of criminal behavior in 

American society. 

National Institute of Justice 

The Institute currently supports research, development, test and evaluation 

activities aimed at increasing our knowledge about the causes and control of 

crime and improving our criminal justice systems, primarily at the State and 

local level. Recently, these efforts have provided valuable information to 

criminal justice policy-makers on such issues as career criminals, prison over­

crowding, pre-trial release, drug use and crime, sentencing guidelines and 

improved police practices. 

The career criminal area provides a good example of how criminal justice 

research affects policy and practice. The NIJ has just concluded a six-year 

research agreement with the Rand Corporation on career criminal issues. The 

research corroborated earlier findings that relatively few offenders committed 

a large amount of crime and identified offender characteristics which distin­

guish the most criminally active offenders from the rest. 
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This research has implications for all stages of the criminal justice 

process. Apprehension and prosecution strategies can maximize their effects 

by concentrating on high rate offenders. Pre-trial release decision-making 

may be somewhat better able to assess potential danger to the community, and 

the crime reduction potential of prison sentencing policy may be improved by 

focusing on the career criminal. 

Additional research is underway and planned which will provide further 

refinement of current findings and address the second-generation of research 

questions raised by the examination of criminal career patterns. 

Studies of police patrol and response to calls for service have indicated 

that current practices may not provide the most cost-effective use of police 

resources. Random preventive patrol seems not to have its anticipated crime 

suppression effects. Similarly, rapid response to calls for service can only 

hold the potential for on-scene arrests if the call was placed immediately 

after the incident. A recent NIJ study showed only 25% of calls received 

by the police as having such potential. 

The NIJ is now planning controlled experiments to answer the critical 

police policy questions raised by this past research. Hopefully, these 

experirr,ents will suggest ways in which police resource--involving billions of 

dollars per year--can be most effectively used to control violent crime. 

The new knowledge gained in these and other NIJ priority areas such as 

sentencing, the pre-trial process and deterrence, will continue to contribute 

to effective criminal justice policy making. 

This new knowledge will be practically applied through testing and demon­

stration projects which will systematicaily test crime control initiatives in 

several sites and provide the independent evaluations needed by State and local 

policy makers to determine the appropriateness of such initiatives for their 

'i 
,i 

~ 
:j 

-J 

,I 
J 

I 
:.\ 
1 
:; 
; 1 

,·· .. ll 

1 
~t 
, I 
'j 

\ 

\ 1.. 

105 

jurisdictions. While cities and States can be expected to finance and manage 

their own agencies and respond to their own problems, they cannot reasonably 

be expected to devote scarce resources to demonstration projects that may 

chiefly benefit other jurisdictions, or the nation as a whole. 

The demonstration program envisioned for Institute--although modest--will 

provide the essential link between theory and practice, without which many 

important policy-relevant research recommendations would fail to be implemented. 

This authority will permit NIJ to implement innovative approaches to a few 

critical criminal justice issues (for example, the system-wide handling of 

career criminals from apprehension through incarceration, or Dolice/citizen 

crime control strategies) and examine their effects across jurisdictions, and 

over time. 

Simultaneously, an objective evaluation would be conducted to insure the 

reliability and integrity of the findings which would emerge from the demon­

stration effort. These findings would guide policy-makers in other jurisdictions 

for whom the initiative might also be appropriate, as well as inform host sites 

of ways in which the initiative might be improved. 

In summary, Mr. Chairman, we believe that the Federal r,overnment's Most 

unique contribution to state and local criminal justice can be made through the 

development and dissemination of information and knowledge oenerated by the 

research and statistics activities of an Office of Justice Research and 

Statistics. These undertakings can be effectively implemented by units 

functioning from a streamlined, s'lmple organizational structure with.in the 

Department of Justice and within the modest funding levels appropriate to this 

period of fiscal austerity. The legislative proposal we have submitted will 

provide what we believe is an efficient structure and the necessary author'it,Y 

to meet those objectives. 

I appreciate the opportunity to discuss the proposal and will be happy 

to answer any questions you or the Committee may have. 
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Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Michigan. 
Mr. SAWYER. I have nothing further. 
Mr. HUGHES. OK. Thank you, Mr. Morris. We appreciate your 

testimony. 
Mr. MORRIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUGHES. That concludes our testimony for this morning. The 

subcommittee stands adjourned. 
[Thereupon, at 11:58 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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1 ADDITIONAL MATERIAL 

Hon. PETER W. RODINO, Jr., 
Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary, 

OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL, 
Washington, D.G., December 16, 1981. 

U.S. House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. 
DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: The recent history of the Law Enforcement Assistance Ad­

ministration (LEAA) has been difficult. Neither this Administration nor the Carter 
Administration has sought additional funds for LEAA over the last several fIscal 
years, nor does this Administration plan to seek funding increases in the future. 
Many, if not most, of the LEAA grants are moving into termination status. Even 
with the major personnel reductions absorbed by LEAA in recent years, the 
agency-in conjunction with all the Justice System Improvement Act (JSIA) ,Agen­
cies-faces a further reduction-in-force (RIF) in the ncar future of between 60 and 
120 personnel. In short, the LEAA has been moving toward the end of its useful life. 
Finally, and perhaps most importantly, the expectation has been-on the part of 
most entities within the criminal justice community-that LEAA's days are num­
bered and that the agency would soon close. The continued existence of LEAA, even 
at diminished funding levels, has created a substantial amount of confusion. 

It is time to end the confusion and the slow, awkward diminution of the LEAA. 
We hereby propose to terminate LEAA's existence in the following fashion: Conduct 
a RIF between January 1 and March 31, 1982 in such a way as to minimize the 
disruption of continuing JSIA functions in research, statistics, and juvenile justice 
to the extent l-'Ossible; transfer all continuing LEAA programs, such as TASC, 
STING, PSOB, and Regional Intelligence, to the Office of Justice Assistance, Re­
search and StatiBtics (OJARS), with associated personnel, by March 31, 1982; and 
terminate the LEAA on April 15, 1982, transferring any t"esidual administrative 
functions and associated staff that may remain beyond March 31, 1982 to OJARS, 
effective that date. 

Sincerely, 
WILLIAM FRENCH SMITH, 

A ttorney General. 
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